LOCAL 4253, FEA, AFT, AFL-CIO

UFMDC

The United Faculty of Miami Dade College

AND

THE DISTRICT BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF MIAMI DADE COLLEGE



AUGUST 2021 TO AUGUST 2024

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Preamble		1
ARTICLE 1		2
ACADEMIC FR	EEDOM	2
Section 1.	Academic Freedom and Responsibilities	2
	_	
BARGAINING F	REPRESENTATION AND RIGHTS	3
Section 1.	Dues Deduction	3
Section 2.	Use of MDC Resources to Conduct Union Business	3
Section 3.	Access to Information	4
Section 4.	Non-discrimination	5
Section 5.	Protection for Whistleblowers	5
Section 6.	Union Leave	5
Section 7.	UFMDC Academic Councils	5
ARTICLE 3		6
CONDITIONS C	OF EMPLOYMENT	6
Section 1.	No-Strike	6
Section 2.	Outside Employment	6
Section 3.	Class Size	7
Section 4.	Faculty Assignments	7
Section 5.	Academic Year and Calendar	14
Section 6.	Selection of New Faculty	
Section 7.	Other Conditions of Employment	15
Section 8.	Faculty Professional Development	16
Section 9.	Class Cancellations/Class Rescheduling	
Section 10.	New World School of the Arts	
Section 11.	Release Time	20
ARTICLE 4		21
CONDUCT AND	DISCIPLINE	21
Section 1.	Intent	21
Section 2.	Forms of Disciplinary Action	21
Section 3.	Investigation	21
Section 4.	Pre-Determination Hearing	21
Section 5.	Drug and Alcohol Use	22
Section 6.	Imposition of Discipline	
Section 7.	Notice to Union	22
ARTICLE 5		23
DEFINITIONS		23
Section 1.	Definitions	23
ENTIRE AGREI	EMENT	24
Section 1.	General	24
Section 2.	Memorandum of Understanding (MOU)/Settlements	24
ARTICLE 7		25

FACULTY ADVA	ANCEMENT	25
Section 1.	Introduction	. 25
Section 2.	Performance Review	. 25
Section 3.	Scope of the Performance Review	. 25
Section 4.	Continuing Contract	. 29
Section 5.	Promotion Process	. 31
Section 6.	Faculty Endowed Teaching Chair Program	. 33
Section 7.	Missing Student Feedback	
ARTICLE 8	_ 	.37
GENERAL PROV	VISIONS	37
Section 1.	Non-discrimination	. 37
Section 2.	Labor/Management Cooperation	. 37
Section 3.	Conflict Between CBA and Policies	. 37
ARTICLE 9		38
GRIEVANCE PR	OCEDURES	38
Section 1.	Purpose	. 38
Section 2.	Definition	. 38
Section 3.	Individual/UFMDC Grievances	. 38
Section 4.	Grievance Processing by an Individual or UFMDC	. 38
Section 5.	Representation	. 38
Section 6.	Non-Applicability of Grievance Procedure	. 39
Section 7.	Time Limits and Contents of Grievance	. 39
Section 8.	Grievance Process	. 39
Section 9.	Arbitration	. 40
Section 10.	Election of Remedies	. 42
Section 11.	Applicability of Grievance Procedure	. 42
ARTICLE 10		
INSURANCE AN	D FRINGE BENEFITS	43
Section 1.	Insurance Benefits	. 43
Section 2.	Other Fringe Benefits	. 43
Section 3.	Domestic Partner Benefits	. 46
ARTICLE 11		.47
INTELLECTUAI	PROPERTY RIGHTS	47
Section 1.	Purpose	. 47
Section 2.	Definitions	. 47
Section 3.	Sole Ownership by Faculty	. 48
Section 4.	Sole Ownership by the College	. 48
Section 5.	Use of Intellectual Property	. 48
Section 6.	Distance and Alternative Learning	. 49
Section 7.	Compensation	. 50
Section 8.	Documentation	. 50
Section 9.	Recording of Presentations	. 50
Section 10.	Disputes	. 50
ARTICLE 12	<u>-</u>	51
LEAVES		51
Section 1.	Leaves With Pay	. 51
Section 2.	Leaves Without Pay	. 56

Section 3.	Non Duty Day Exchange	56
Section 4.	Reporting Faculty Leave (With and Without Pay)	
ARTICLE 13		58
MANAGEMENT	RIGHTS	58
Section 1.	Retention of Management Rights	58
Section 2.	Implementation and Exercise of Management Rights	
ARTICLE 14	••••••••••	
Section 1.	Certification	59
Section 2.	Unit Clarification	
ARTICLE 15		60
REDUCTION OF	F FACULTY	60
Section 1.	Reduction	60
Section 2.	Recall	60
ARTICLE 16		62
SALARY		62
Section 1.	Salary Increase	62
Section 2.	Salary Ranges	
Section 3.	Doctoral Stipend	62
Section 4.	Future Negotiations/Contract Re-Openers	
Section 5.	Faculty Exceeding Salary Maximum	
ARTICLE 17	•	
OTHER COMPE	NSATION	64
Section 1.	Continuing Contract	64
Section 2.	Promotion in Rank	64
Section 3.	Doctoral Increment	64
Section 4.	Substitute Pay	64
Section 5.	Overloads	66
Section 6.	Point Banking	67
Section 7.	Compensation for Large Class Size	69
Section 8.	Compensation for Small Class Size	69
Section 9.	Compensation for Other Activities	69
Section 10.	Co-op and Independent Studies	70
Section 11.	Pay Periods	70
Section 12.	Vocational Credit Certificate Courses	70
Section 13.	Non-Credit Courses	71
ARTICLE 18		72
SAVINGS CLAU	SE	72
Section 1.	Severability	72
SCOPE OF AGR	EEMENT	
Section 1.	Scope of Agreement	73
TEXTBOOK SEI	LECTION	74
Section 1.	Textbook Selection	74
		76
WODK EVDECT	ATIONS	76

Section 1. Work Expectation Standards	76
ARTICLE 22	
PROCEDURES FOR FUTURE NEGOTIATIONS	79
Section 1. Commencement of Negotiations	79
ARTICLE 23	
DURATION	
APPENDIX A	
DUES DEDUCTION AUTHORIZATION FORM	81
APPENDIX B	
NURSING COURSE SELECTION PROCESS	82
APPENDIX C	
MDC Online	86
Section I. Teaching forMDC Online	
Section II. Course Selection	
Section III. Class Size and Points	
Section IV. Location of Faculty Teaching Overload MDC OnlineCourses	84
Section V. Provisions for Evaluating Faculty	
Section VI. Course Development and Revision	
Section VII. Textbook Selection	
APPENDIX D	
ON-LINE BLENDED COURSES	
Section I. Definition	
Section II. Teaching Blended Courses	
Section III. Scheduling and Course Selection	
Section IV. Provisions for Evaluating Faculty	
Section V. Course Standards	
APPENDIX E	
PROGRAM FOR EXCEPTION TO THE DOCTORATE	
APPENDIX F.	92
CONFLICT OF INTEREST/OUTSIDE EMPLOYMENT NOTIFICATION	
INDEX	

PREAMBLE

This Agreement is entered into by and between The District Board of Trustees (the "Board") of Miami Dade College (the "College," the "Employer," "Management," or "MDC") and the United Faculty of Miami Dade College, Local 4253, FEA, AFT, AFL-CIO, ("UFMDC," or the "Union").

MDC and UFMDC recognize the College's mission is to provide the highest quality of educational services to the community served, and each acknowledges the responsibility and obligations of the other toward these objectives. Both pledge their commitment to maintaining the highest level of professional standards of knowledge, integrity and dedication. The foundation for all decisions and actions of the College and UFMDC is to provide the highest quality of education for students.

The parties agree that MDC is one College and is considered one employer. All terms, conditions and provisions of this Agreement are to be applied College-wide, unless expressly provided otherwise.

ARTICLE 1 ACADEMIC FREEDOM

Section 1. Academic Freedom and Responsibilities

Institutions of higher education are conducted for the common good and not to further the interest of either the individual teacher or the institution as a whole. The common good depends upon the free search for truth and its free exposition. Academic freedom is essential to these purposes and applies to both teaching and research. Freedom in research is fundamental to the advancement of truth. Academic freedom in its teaching aspect is fundamental for the protection of the rights of the teacher in teaching and of the student to freedom in learning. It carries with it duties correlative with rights.

The College and UFMDC recognize that academic freedom, coupled with adequate performance of academic duties, is essential to the full development of any educational institution and apply to teaching, research and creative activities. Faculty engaged in such activities shall be free to cultivate a spirit of inquiry and scholarly criticism and to examine ideas in an atmosphere of freedom and confidence.

Faculty are entitled to freedom in the classroom in discussing their subject, but they should be careful not to introduce into their teaching controversial matter that has no relation to their subject.

Faculty are citizens, members of a learned profession, and respected employees of an educational institution. When they speak or write as citizens, they should be free from institutional censorship or discipline, but their special position in the community imposes special obligations. As scholars and educational officers, they should remember that the public may judge their profession and their institution by their utterances. Hence, they should at all times be accurate, should exercise appropriate restraint, should show respect for the opinions of others, and shall indicate that they are not speaking for the institution.

Faculty members occupy a unique position of influence and respect in the eyes of students, College employees, and others, and, therefore, are obligated to maintain professional behavior at all times while conducting College business.

ARTICLE 2 BARGAINING REPRESENTATION AND RIGHTS

Section 1. Dues Deduction

MDC will deduct and remit dues to the Union, when authorized, on the form included in Appendix A to this Agreement. Authorization for deduction must be received by MDC thirty (30) working days prior to the payroll payment date. MDC will mail a check covering dues deducted from the bargaining unit members and an itemized statement thereof to UFMDC no later than thirty (30) working days following the end of the payroll period. Such itemized statements shall at least include employee names, amount deducted, applicable payroll dates, totals, and the names of faculty added and deleted and the reasons thereof since the immediate prior report. Such authorization is revocable by the bargaining unit member at any time, upon thirty (30) working days' notice in writing to the MDC Office of Human Resources, with a simultaneous copy provided to UFMDC. Authorization shall automatically be in effect again when an employee returns to work after being off payroll or separated.

The Union shall officially notify the College, no later than fifteen (15) days after any dues change, of the exact amount or percentage of salary of each bargaining unit member's Union dues. Appendix A is hereby incorporated into and made a part of this Agreement.

The Union shall hold the College harmless against any and all claims, demands, and liabilities of any kind whatsoever arising from any action taken or not taken by the Employer, its members, officials, agents, or representatives in complying with this Section or in reliance upon any notice, letter, or written authorization supplied to the Employer pursuant hereto.

Bargaining unit members may authorize in writing a COPE payroll deduction and/or payroll CCE deduction. The faculty member may contribute to one or both of these UFMDC programs, but must indicate said deduction(s) in writing. The faculty member may discontinue said deduction(s) by giving 30 days written notice to UFMDC and MDC per each deduction.

Section 2. Use of MDC Resources to Conduct Union Business

Faculty offices and other work areas may not be used for Union business during the work hours of those involved. For purposes of Union meetings to conduct regular Union business, UFMDC may use MDC facilities on a space-available basis at no charge during the hours the College is open by utilizing the established reservation procedures of the College.

UFMDC may place Union materials in the individual departmental mailboxes of bargaining unit members as long as a copy of all materials distributed is supplied concurrently to the Vice Provost of Human Resources and clearly identifies that UFMDC is the author and responsible for the document. In addition, UFMDC may distribute Union messages to the individual e-mail boxes of bargaining unit members so long as a copy of all messages distributed is supplied concurrently to the Vice Provost of Human Resources, and clearly identifies that UFMDC is the author and responsible for its content. UFMDC may distribute Union messages to the individual phone mail boxes of bargaining unit members a maximum of once a week, as long as a copy of all messages distributed is supplied concurrently to the Vice Provost of Human Resources, and clearly identifies that UFMDC is the author and responsible for its content. MDC internal mail services, MDC equipment (including, without limitation, copiers, duplicating processes, printers, etc.), MDC personnel, and/or MDC materials are not to be utilized by UFMDC.

UFMDC agrees that all posted materials and materials placed in faculty mailboxes, phone mail messages, and e-mail boxes will be limited to official UFMDC Union business and restricted to the following: notices of Union meetings, notices of Union elections or appointments, notices of Union recreational or social affairs, results of Union elections, and Union news. This section shall not be interpreted to compromise, in any way, the limitations on solicitation and distribution activity set forth in Section 447.509 Florida Statutes. Such postings and distribution must have UFMDC approval, as indicated by the signature of the Union President, or designee, on the materials posted and/or distributed. In the case of e-mail and phone mail, such postings and distribution must originate from a computer or phone mail box (office or home) bearing identification of the Union President, or designee.

Section 3. Access to Information

Upon written request from the UFMDC President to the office designated by MDC for such purpose, public records will be made available to the Union for inspection at reasonable times and places. When feasible, such documents will be produced within five (5) working days. MDC shall be permitted to charge for such services and for copies as permitted by law.

In addition, the College agrees to provide the following information to the Union:

All Policies and Procedures are maintained on-line and they are accessible to all employees. Updates and revisions will be available electronically together with the address at which the changes are available. Updates of policies will be provided within fourteen days of approval by the District Board of Trustees.

A copy of the agenda and minutes of each regular meeting of the District Board of Trustees, at the time these agendas and minutes are made available to the public. There shall be no charge for these documents.

UFMDC shall have access to a list of all bargaining unit members within twenty (20) working days of the beginning of each major term via a listing posted on the MDC intranet; such listing to be available for printing outside the College. UFMDC will be notified within thirty (30) days after the hiring or separation of any bargaining unit member via changes made on the same MDC intranet site.

UFMDC shall receive simultaneous copies of decision announcements and committee appointments for continuing contract, promotion, Endowed Teaching Chair, Program for Exception to the Doctorate (PED), and Distinguished Faculty as well as notification of faculty who receive a "Needs Improvement" performance review rating.

Section 4. Non-discrimination

MDC recognizes the applicable laws and regulations prohibiting the discrimination or harassment against any faculty member with regard to the material terms of employment because of affiliation with UFMDC. Likewise, UFMDC will not discriminate against or harass faculty who choose not to join the Union and/or participate in its activities.

Section 5. Protection for Whistleblowers

In the spirit of public government and the ideals of an educational institution, each bargaining unit employee who meets the applicable legal requirements to be a whistleblower shall be fully protected in accordance with applicable law.

Section 6. Union Leave

One UFMDC officer shall be permitted to be on an unpaid leave (LWOP) during any academic year. One additional UFMDC bargaining unit member shall be permitted to be on paid leave on a semester by semester basis; UFMDC will reimburse the College for the employee's salary and fringe benefits, including retirement. The salaries of any individuals on paid or unpaid leave will reflect any salary increases for the bargaining unit. UFMDC will further be entitled to a total of 432 points of paid leave annually to be distributed to bargaining unit members on a course by course basis. The Union President shall provide written notification to the College authorizing points to be awarded. UFMDC will reimburse the College for points at the assigned adjunct replacement rate plus fringe benefits for adjunct personnel.

Section 7. UFMDC Academic Councils

UFMDC may issue Academic Council reports to express its position on academic and pedagogical issues. These reports will be presented at Labor/Management meetings, where both parties will discuss the matter.

ARTICLE 3 CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT

Section 1. No-Strike

The Union agrees not to participate in, or endorse strikes, picketing, stoppages, or concerted failure or refusal to perform assigned work by the faculty members covered by this Agreement while this Agreement is in effect.

Any faculty member who participates in or endorses a strike, a work stoppage, picketing, or concerted failure or refusal to perform assigned work may be disciplined and/or discharged by the College, and the sole and exclusive jurisdiction to review such discipline or discharge shall be provided in the grievance procedure.

It is understood and agreed that, in the event of any violation of this Article, the College shall be entitled to seek and obtain ex parte immediate injunctive relief, provided within 24 hours after receiving written notification from the College that a strike or picketing is in progress on the part of individuals or any group of individuals covered by this Agreement, the Union shall state to the College, in writing, whether it has sanctioned such action. Its prompt disavowal of responsibility, in writing, shall relieve the Union of legal responsibility to the College therefore.

Picketing, as referred to in this Article, shall mean any action by way of demonstrating that has the effect of preventing or restraining any other employee from coming to work or to continue working. Informational picketing, which does not have the effect of preventing or restraining any other employee from continuing to work, is permitted under this Article.

Section 2. Outside Employment

The College recognizes that faculty members may engage in outside employment and consultant activities. A full-time faculty member shall not engage in outside employment or self-employment which:

- A. Conflicts with required work hours at the College.
- B. Adversely affects College job performance.
- C. Might reasonably be considered to conflict with College goals and objectives in the community.

Faculty members who have outside employment or self-employment shall not solicit business from students. Faculty members who have outside employment or self-employment shall not solicit business from employees during employees' scheduled work hours, nor use any College resources, equipment or supplies for such purposes. The faculty member may not use his/her position with the College for personal gain through outside employment. This outside employment shall not bring discredit to the College nor should the name of the College be used to acquire an outside position. Beginning with the

implementation of an identical college-wide process for all employees, faculty will complete and submit to Human Resources a college-wide conflict of interest/outside employment form on an annual basis. The information in this form shall be used only to comply with this section, and will not be part of the evaluation process. The conflict of interest/outside employment notification form is hereby incorporated into and made part of the Agreement as Appendix F.

Section 3. Class Size

- A. <u>Class Size.</u> To meet the learning needs of students, the College will establish reasonable class sizes.
- B. <u>Class Overrides.</u> Closed class overrides may be approved by the faculty member assigned the course, or the program director, or the Department Chair, or other management personnel through the 100 percent refund period. After that time, only the faculty member assigned the course may authorize an override.

Section 4. Faculty Assignments

To enhance flexibility and meet student needs, immediate supervisors shall consult with faculty members before determining course offerings and scheduling each term. Faculty shall be given five (5) working days to review and make suggestions regarding the proposed master schedule before the schedule is finalized. The decision of the College is final. Courses will be offered at times and days to meet the needs of students. In addition, faculty should be encouraged to develop and teach courses that may be of interest to students, provided there is sufficient enrollment for the course and the course is part of an approved degree or certificate program.

- A. <u>Faculty Qualifications.</u> Faculty members may be assigned only to teach credit courses for which they are qualified by reason of academic preparation and/or experience, as defined by the College, using guidelines provided by the Commission on Colleges of the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools (SACSCOC) and/or other accrediting agencies, where applicable.
- B. Faculty Assignment. Seniority is the priority that occurs because of length of service to the College on a continuous, full-time College-wide basis. Seniority of faculty members is determined based on the date they began continuous full-time employment as members of the faculty. From February 9, 2000, forward, time spent outside the bargaining unit shall not be counted toward seniority. Approved leaves, with or without pay, do not adversely affect seniority. Conflicts of seniority among faculty members with the same total years of full-time service will be resolved by month, then date of birth. Further conflicts will be determined by a flip of a coin in Human Resources. The official College faculty seniority list will be posted by Human Resources on the College's intranet web page, and will be updated within thirty (30) days whenever a new full-time faculty member is employed or one terminates.

Prior to each term, the faculty with the highest College-wide seniority in the department will indicate their selection for their first course assignment. The same process will be followed consecutively by each faculty member, based on College-wide seniority, until all full-time faculty in the department have chosen their first course. A similar process is used for each faculty member's second choice, third choice, etc., until a full load is completed for each full-time faculty member. All selections must be completed by the College's posted deadline. Concerns regarding course selection may be mutually resolved by UFMDC and the College. A summary of all deadlines for each phase are as follows:

From receipt of master schedule of courses for review by faculty	5 days
From posting of corrected master schedule for College-wide courses, for faculty selection of College-wide courses	8 days
UFMDC College-wide automated selection processing	5 days
Faculty response to College-wide selections	2 days
Departmental selection process (including swapping)	10 days

College-wide course selection will occur prior to departmental course selection and all qualified faculty may participate in this process. Bargaining unit members seeking to teach College-wide Courses may teach one in-load course outside the home department each term, including summer. This selection criteria does not apply to overload selection. Exceptions may be made only in exigent circumstances by mutual agreement of UFMDC and the College.

Bargaining unit members will select classes in their campus home department for which they are SACS qualified to teach before selecting in-load assignments remaining from another department, unless otherwise approved by the Chair. Class selection for the Medical Campus nursing faculty involves multiple Associate Degree Nursing courses with varying point allocations. In order to equitably accommodate such unique course offerings, faculty class selection for associate degree nursing courses shall proceed in accord with Appendix B. When faculty select classes (in seniority order) for their in-load teaching schedule from another department, they shall select their class(es) in the appropriate corresponding round. For example, if a faculty member picks twenty-four (24) points outside his/her department, (s)he will select classes in rounds 1-3 in the campus home department and select in rounds 4 and 5 in the outside department(s). If a faculty member must select all five (5) classes outside the campus home department, then (s)he will select in all rounds. All selections are in seniority order.

Course cancellations, unassigned classes, and other similar events may result in modification to the schedule(s). Modification decisions made by the Chair will be made only for home department coverage and are not subject to the grievance procedure. Every reasonable effort will be made to honor these selections. Effective spring term 2005-2,

newly hired faculty are expected to teach a majority of in-load course points in their subject area expertise or other specifications as indicated in the job posting and letter of employment, if there is inadequate coverage for such courses. The College will provide a listing of faculty so designated on the web site.

The Chair will make a reasonable effort to assign no more than three (3) preparations, with no more than one (1) new preparation (except for first-year faculty), as part of a class load. A new preparation is a course the faculty member has never taught at MDC or has not taught at MDC for the past three (3) years.

Course cancellation will be handled in the following manner:

- 1. Bargaining unit members without an overload, whose <u>home department</u> inload class selection has been cancelled, will select, after consultation with the Chair, any home department class unassigned or assigned to part-time faculty as a replacement. The Chair will effectuate any such changes.
- 2. <u>Bargaining unit members without an overload, whose in-load college-wide</u> class selection has been cancelled, may select, after consultation with the Chair and when applicable the appropriate College-wide Administrator, any college-wide class or home department class unassigned or assigned to part-time faculty as a replacement. The Chair will effectuate any such changes.
- 3. Bargaining unit members with an overload selection, whose in-load class selection has been cancelled, will have their overload assignment included as in-load; they then may select, after consultation with the Chair and if appropriate, the College-wide Administrator, any unassigned overload class as a replacement overload or, with Chair approval, select a class assigned to part-time faculty. The Chair will effectuate any such changes.
- 4. Bargaining unit members with **an overload selection cancelled** then may select, after consultation with the Chair and if appropriate, the College-wide Administrator, any unassigned overload class as a replacement overload or, with Chair approval, select a class assigned to part-time faculty. The Chair will effectuate any such changes.

During each subsequent semester, selection rotation begins with the faculty member with the highest College-wide seniority in the department in the same manner. Each semester every credit and PSAV/CTC class shall be available within a campus-based department, or other organizational unit, for in-load selection by bargaining unit members. All classes added to the schedule after completion of the selection process shall be first offered to bargaining unit members for exchange of in-load or overload classes in seniority order.

C. <u>Teaching Load</u>. A faculty member's full load shall be 144 points per academic year, which shall include 196±2 days or 216±2 days (extended year contract).

Faculty members shall teach two major semesters and one Summer A and/or B term(s) selected in seniority order, during each academic year. Upper division courses will be selected in seniority order provided that 30% of courses are covered by faculty holding a doctorate degree as specified in the MDC Baccalaureate Credentials Chart. No faculty member can be required to teach both Summer terms A & B. These points are distributed as follows:

- 1. A faculty member's regular load per major term shall be $60 (\pm 2)$ points per semester. Four (4) "points" are equivalent to one instructional hour (50-minute clock hour) that meets each week for a 16-week semester for a lecture course. Therefore, a lecture course meeting three (3) instructional hours per week generates twelve (12) points. Similarly, for each instructional class hour (50-minute clock hour) that meets each week for a 16-week semester for a laboratory course, three (3) "points" are equivalent to one laboratory hour, and three and a half (3.5) points are equivalent to one clinic hour. Medical Campus clinic courses are defined as courses where a faculty member teaches students in a clinical setting where the students perform patient care under the supervision of a faculty member and not a preceptor.
- 2. Classes of different duration are assigned on a prorated basis, according to the same formula.
- 3. Private music lessons generate two (2) points for a major semester for a one-hour music lesson per week, prorated for Summer A or B term.
- 4. A faculty member's regular load shall be 24 (\pm 1) points for the Summer A or B term.
 - 5. The teaching load, based upon needs of the department as determined by the immediate supervisor, may be divided unequally within an academic year, as long as a faculty member teaches a total of 144 points.
 - 6. In the School of Education, methods, practicum, or internship courses will be assigned 24 points. Election of other courses must not interfere with the ability to conduct school site visitations and observations during the normal K-12 school day. Every effort will be made to maintain a maximum seat capacity of 15 students in each practicum course reference number, 28 students for each methods course, and to assure that full-time faculty will be assigned a maximum of 8 internship students for site visits per group.

D. Faculty Schedules.

- 1. Faculty schedules will reflect a total of thirty-five (35) hours per week, excluding meal breaks. The faculty schedule will reflect fifteen to twenty (15-20) instructional hours and five to ten (5-10) office clock hours to total 25 hours in direct contact with students, as well as ten (10) College/campus clock hours, to reflect a total of 35 hours. One-half of the faculty members' office clock hour obligation will be in office and the remainder may be in office or virtual.
- 2. During the scheduled office hours, the first priority will be to serve students enrolled in the faculty member's assigned classes. The majority of office hours will be scheduled as close to classes as possible, within the professional judgment of the faculty member. Typically, office hours will not be scheduled during the Activity Period. The second priority will be to participate in activities as requested by the Chair, which can be accomplished in the faculty member's office.

During non-instructional hours faculty members are expected to participate in activities as requested by their Chair. Faculty will not decline unreasonably such requests by the Chair. These activities include, but are not limited to, Work Expectations referenced in Article 21.

As a professional responsibility and courtesy, faculty will leave-notification in their Department as to where or how they can be located when away from their offices during College/campus service hours.

- 3. Every reasonable effort will be made to assign faculty a full teaching load at their home campus.
- 4. Faculty whose in-load schedules include more than one work location on any given day shall be allowed travel time, as determined by the College, between locations as part of their on-campus hours. If any segment of the travel is to or from home, the travel time for that segment cannot be charged against the workweek. Mileage between work locations or in excess of mileage that would have been incurred between their home and home campus will be reimbursed at the State specified rate. Only in-load assignments are eligible for mileage reimbursement.
- 5. Faculty must schedule their hours during Fall and Spring terms to include five (5) work days on campus or other assigned work location, unless otherwise approved, as indicated below. No faculty member will be assigned an in-load schedule with more than five (5) work days. Meal breaks scheduled within the work day may not be counted as part of the 35 hours on campus. Faculty may request approval from their Department Chair for a four-day workweek during the Fall or Spring terms. Faculty will

be permitted to participate in a four-day workweek during the Summer A or B terms, provided there is coverage for the department. A College approved office schedule format will be developed and posted on each faculty member's office door.

- 6. Faculty members whose final exam week schedule differs from the regular semester schedule shall post on their office door and notify their students and chair electronically of the revised schedule on the first day of the final exam week and it may be hand written.
- 7. For each overload assignment, the faculty member will conduct all classroom and office hours outside the workweek. Office hours for each overload assignment (including classes, labs, and clinics) will be as follows: Fall/Spring or Summer C (12 week) terms 1 hour/week/3 credit course Summer A & B terms 2 hours/week/3 credit course

Overload office hours will be prorated for courses, labs, or clinics with varying credits, fewer or greater number of weeks, or other teaching modes, according to the above formula. Overload instructional and office hours shall be posted on each faculty member's office door and faculty shall also notify their students and chair electronically of the schedule.

A College-approved office schedule format will be developed and posted on each faculty member's office door as soon as possible each term, but no later than the day of the 100 percent refund. Copies of this schedule will be simultaneously provided to the Department Chair for approval and may be posted on the College web site for student access.

8. When faculty teach a class not assigned to their home department, whether in-load, overload, or non-credit course, for additional compensation (including task assignments), such an assignment must be approved in advance by the faculty member's immediate supervisor.

E. <u>Faculty Librarian Schedules</u>.

1. The schedules for faculty librarians on the J1 payroll will reflect thirty-five (35) clock hours on campus, excluding meal breaks. A maximum of ten (10) hours per week may be assigned by the supervisor for other related duties. A minimum of 25 hours of student contact must be scheduled. Credit course instructional time and the corresponding office hours, two (2) office hours per week for each 3-credit in-load course taught, will be part of the minimum 25 hours of student contact time. Up to 35 hours of student contact will be scheduled if no other related duties are assigned. One-half of the faculty librarians' office clock hour obligation will be in office and the remainder may be in office or virtual.

- 2. Faculty librarians may be assigned professional duties outside of the academic calendar, including semester breaks, as long as they work the same number of contractual days as do classroom faculty. These faculty members should be assigned a flexible contract. Faculty librarians may only be assigned up to five (5) days per academic year pre-approved work assignments outside the instructional (classroom faculty) calendar during a defined recess period of the College. Nothing herein prohibits faculty librarians from agreeing to work alternative schedules by mutual consent that does not violate the contract.
- 3. Faculty librarians must schedule their hours to include five (5) work days on campus or other assigned work location. No faculty librarian will be assigned an in-load schedule with more than five (5) work days. Meal breaks scheduled within the work day may not be counted as part of the 35 hours on campus. Faculty librarians may request approval from their Library Director for a four-day workweek during the Fall or Spring terms. Faculty librarians will be permitted to participate in a four-day workweek during the Summer A or B terms, provided there is coverage for the library. A College approved office schedule format will be developed and posted on each faculty librarian's office door as soon as possible each term, but no later than the day of the 100 percent refund. Copies of this schedule will be simultaneously provided to the Library Director for approval and may be posted on the College web site for student access.

Faculty Librarians whose final exam week schedule differs from the regular semester schedule shall post on their office door and notify their students and chair electronically of the revised schedule on the first day of the final exam week and it may be hand written.

4. For each overload assignment, the faculty librarian will conduct all instructional and office hours outside the normal workweek. Office hours for each overload assignment (including classes, labs, and clinics) will be as follows:

Fall/Spring or Summer C (12 week) terms 1 hour/week/3 credit course Summer A or B terms 2 hours/week/3 credit course

Overload office hours will be prorated for courses, labs, or clinics with varying credits, fewer or greater number of weeks, or other teaching modes, according to the above formula. Overload instructional and office hours shall be posted on each faculty member's office door and faculty shall also notify their students and chair electronically of the schedule.

A College approved office computerized schedule will be developed and posted on each faculty member's office door as soon as possible each-term, but no later than the day of the 100 percent refund. Copies of this schedule

will be simultaneously provided to the Department Chair and may be posted on the College web site for student access.

5. When faculty librarians teach an overload or non-credit course for additional compensation (including task assignments), such an assignment must be approved in advance by the Library Director.

F. Teaching in College-wide Courses and Programs

Full-time faculty who become certified by completing approved College workshops and who agree to participate in ongoing activities in Extended_Honors, Honors College, MDC Online, or Earth Ethics Institute associated with teaching these courses are eligible to teach Extended Honors, Honors College, MDC Online, or Earth Ethics Institute courses.

- 1. <u>Honors College</u>. Only Honors College certified faculty may select Honors College courses.
- 2. <u>MDC Online</u>. Due to the unique nature of the MDC Online, the faculty course developer will have first preference in course selection of the course (s) he developed; subsequent courses will be selected on a seniority basis, as provided in this Article. See Appendix C for MDC Online course selection and development processes.
- 3. The College will confer with UFMDC regarding the agenda and length of such certification training.

Section 5. Academic Year and Calendar

The College and UFMDC will consult on future five-year academic calendars. The final decision for formulating the calendar rests with the College.

Section 6. Selection of New Faculty

When consideration is being given to hiring new faculty members, the College shall solicit input from faculty through screening committees. Only faculty with continuing contract may serve on such committees. The majority of the committee members must be faculty. Every effort will be made to assure that faculty on these committees teach in the same discipline as the applicants. Such input will be advisory only; the final decision rests entirely with the College. Unit members shall serve on faculty screening committees if requested to do so. The College and UFMDC shall jointly conduct New Faculty Orientation and Mentoring.

Section 7. Other Conditions of Employment

- A. <u>Faculty Members' Facilities</u>. The College shall make reasonable efforts to provide adequate office space, free parking, equipment, and facilities for student conferences. The issue of fully enclosed office space shall be a standing agenda item before the Labor/Management Committee until resolved.
 - 1. The College shall implement procedures and regulations designed to safeguard the security of each faculty member's office.
 - 2. After-hours access to faculty members' offices will be provided by Public Safety. Faculty shall sign in and out at the Public Safety office during times when the College is not officially open. Public Safety personnel and faculty will cooperate to ensure campus safety and security.

B. <u>Workplace Decorum</u>.

- 1. UFMDC and the College recognize their responsibility to provide a work environment conducive to the learning process. Faculty shall discuss with the Dean any pattern of behavior that may disrupt the learning environment. Public Safety shall, at the faculty member's request, remove any person from a classroom who disrupts the learning process. Public Safety will notify the Dean of Students as soon as possible. Within 24 hours of the incident, the faculty member will describe in writing the behavior of the student that caused removal from the classroom by Public Safety and send this report to the Dean of Students, with copies to the Chair, Faculty Dean, and Public Safety.
- 2. Faculty recognizes their responsibility to serve as role models for students through their respectful interaction with students and colleagues, and by dressing in appropriate attire while on campus.

C. Safety.

- 1. The College will make reasonable efforts to implement safety, health, and sanitary policies and procedures.
- 2. The College will make reasonable efforts to protect faculty members from threats or violence in the performance of their duties.

D. Faculty Transfer.

1. <u>Transfer at the Request of the Faculty</u>. Faculty members on annual contract are not eligible to request a transfer from one campus to another or to a different department within a campus. Irrespective of the availability of

open positions, a faculty member on continuing contract may request a transfer from one campus to another campus or to a different department within a campus. Such transfer request should be made on-line during the transfer request period for the following academic year. MDC administration will set the transfer request period by providing the Union and bargaining unit faculty five (5) days advance notice of the (30) thirtyday notice period. Faculty shall not apply for an open position at another campus or department within a campus but must use the transfer process for any positions for which they are qualified. It is fully acknowledged that one faculty member may be qualified for more than one position. Faculty may initiate a transfer request without the approval of their immediate supervisors. If the faculty member requests, the current supervisor need not be notified that a transfer has been requested. In considering multiple requests for transfer, the College will consider seniority in filling a position. All such requests submitted before the position closing date shall be considered prior to the filling of the position.

- 2. <u>Need for Faculty Transfer at the College</u>. Transfer of faculty from one campus or department to another shall be accomplished in the following manner:
 - a) volunteers for transfer
 - b) mandatory transfers in inverse order of seniority
- 3. <u>Transfer at the Request of the College</u>. The District President may transfer or reassign College faculty when such transfers are required for the effectiveness and efficient operation of the College.

Section 8. Faculty Professional Development

Faculty shall complete at least three (3) graduate credits (provided they are in field, a related field, in education, or in instructional technology and do not replicate the knowledge/skills currently held by the faculty member), or:

- A. A series or sequence of no fewer than thirty-six (36) hours of non-graduate programs including:
 - 1. College credit courses at the 3000 or 4000 level (provided they are in field, a related field, in education, or in instructional technology and do not replicate the knowledge/skills currently held by the faculty member).
 - 2. Center for Institutional and Organizational Learning (CIOL) or other workshops that have been specifically designated by the Executive Vice President and Provost as qualifying for Faculty Professional Development and do not replicate the knowledge/skills currently held by the faculty member. An accurate, current list of such approved activities will be maintained by the College and be available on the College website.

- 3. Meetings that award professional contact hours provided they are in a field related to the faculty member's teaching/professional responsibilities.
- 4. Other professional activities sponsored by UFMDC, NEA, or AFT with the prior approval of the Executive Vice President and Provost. Responses to such requests will be made within twenty (20) working days.
- B. Faculty may also request approval from the Faculty Dean via the department chairperson for Faculty Professional Development:
 - 1. For College credit courses at the 1000 or 2000 level (provided they are in field, a related field, in education, or in instructional technology and do not replicate the knowledge/skills currently held by the faculty member).
 - 2. For other professional development opportunities (provided these activities are sponsored by accredited institutions or professionally recognized agencies or associations which fulfill College/campus or departmental goals and provide knowledge/skills which are beyond those currently held by the faculty member).
 - 3. For exceptional academic endeavors that result in substantive professional development.

Response to such requests will be made within ten (10) working days.

Faculty Professional Development activities may be completed during College/campus hours. Faculty may utilize substitute faculty to cover classes to attend any Professional Development activity provided they follow College procedures and receive prior approval from their chair. Courses must be completed with a grade of "C" or better (or "Pass" in a pass/fail grading system) in every four (4) year period in an area approved by the College.

Upon completion of the requirement for Professional Development, the faculty member will submit appropriate documentation of completion to the Department Chair. Official College transcripts must be sent to Human Resources to be included in the faculty member's personnel file. Failure to complete this Faculty Professional Development requirement according to these criteria within the four (4) years will result in a reduction in rank by one step. Prior to any action with regard to reduction in rank, notice will be given to the affected faculty member. In the event that a faculty member is reduced in rank, College guidelines regarding reduction in salary will apply. The salary may not exceed the maximum of the lower rank. Should such a reduction in rank occur, a faculty member will have an additional two (2) years to complete the requirement. Upon completion of the Professional Development requirements and approval of submitted documents, the faculty member will be returned to the original academic rank without going through the promotion process (Article 7, Faculty Advancement) and salary restored

effective as of the date of approval. If at the end of the two (2) additional years the Professional Development requirement is not completed, the faculty member's employment will be severed.

Faculty Professional Development cycles will be according to the following chart:

Faculty Professional Development Deadlines						
	August 31					
Hired as J1	1 st	2 nd	3^{rd}	4th	5 th	6 th
	Deadline	Deadline	Deadline	Deadline	Deadline	Deadline
before June 30, 2001	2004	2008	2012	2016	2020	2024
July 1, 2001 thru June 30, 2002	2005	2009	2013	2017	2021	2025
July 1, 2002 thru June 30, 2003	2006	2010	2014	2018	2022	2026
July 1, 2003 thru June 30, 2004	2007	2011	2015	2019	2023	2027
July 1, 2004 thru June 30, 2005	2008	2012	2016	2020	2024	2028
July 1, 2005 thru June 30, 2006	2009	2013	2017	2021	2025	2029
July 1, 2006 thru June 30, 2007	2010	2014	2018	2022	2026	2030
July 1, 2007 thru June 30, 2008	2011	2015	2019	2023	2027	2031
July 1, 2008 thru June 30, 2009	2012	2016	2020	2024	2028	2032
July 1, 2009 thru June 30, 2010	2013	2017	2021	2025	2029	2033
July 1, 2010 thru June 30, 2011	2014	2018	2022	2026	2030	2034
July 1, 2011 thru June 30, 2012	2015	2019	2023	2027	2031	2035
July 1, 2012 thru June 30, 2013	2016	2020	2024	2028	2032	2036
July 1, 2013 thru June 30, 2014	2017	2021	2025	2029	2033	2037
July 1, 2014 thru June 30, 2015	2018	2022	2026	2030	2034	2038
July 1, 2015 thru June 30 2016	2019	2023	2027	2031	2035	2039

Faculty Professional Development Deadlines							
Hired as J1	1 st Deadline	2 nd Deadline	3 rd Deadline	4 th Deadline	5 th Deadline	6 th Deadline	
July 1, 2016 thru June 30, 2017	2020	2024	2028	2032	2036	2040	
July 1, 2017 thru June 30, 2018	2021	2025	2029	2033	2037	2041	
July 1, 2018 thru June 30 2019	2022	2026	2030	2034	2038	2042	
July 1, 2019 thru June 30, 2020	2023	2027	2031	2035	2039	2043	
July 1, 2020 thru June 30, 2021	2024	2028	2032	2036	2040	2044	
July 1, 2021 thru June 30, 2022	2025	2029	2033	2037	2041	2045	
July 1, 2022 thru June 30, 2023	2026	2030	2034	2038	2042	2046	
July 1, 2023 thru June 30, 2024	2027	2031	2035	2039	2043	2047	

Section 9. Class Cancellations/Class Rescheduling.

Classes can be cancelled only by the College administration; a faculty member has no authority to dismiss early or cancel class, or to reschedule a class meeting days, times, or permanent location. Classes shall not be moved to alternative locations without advance notification to the chair except for exigent circumstances when a note will be placed on the door or otherwise conspicuously placed. Classes may be cancelled by the College for reasons such as, but not limited to, natural disaster (such as a hurricane warning), civil disturbances, air conditioning failure, etc. In case of an emergency, such as fire alarm or suspected gas leak, etc., the faculty member shall instruct students to leave the building and remain at a safe distance until instructed by Public Safety that the building is safe to reenter.

Section 10. New World School of the Arts.

The parties recognize the unique nature of the College's New World School of the Arts. The parties may make adjustments to this Agreement from time to time with regards to NWSA faculty conditions of employment, when agreed to by the College President and the UFMDC President. Discussions between the College President and the UFMDC President pursuant to this section are not negotiations, and the lack of results are not subject

to the grievance procedure. However, mutual agreements shall be reduced to writing and shall be subject to the grievance and arbitration mechanism of this contract.

Section 11. Release Time.

The following chart will be used for determining release time for special projects (35 hours on campus or other approved location will be maintained); banked point leave, and union release time (release hours may or may not be on campus).

Fall/Spring Semesters

Points		Released/Rork Hours or	-	Release Time	Banked Point or Union Leave	
Released/ Reduced	Instructional Hours	Office Hours	College/ Campus Hours	Total Hours	Faculty Total Work Hours On Campus	Faculty Total Work Hours On Campus
12	3	2	2	7	35	28
24	6	4	4	14	35	21
36	9	6	6	21	35	14
48	12	8	8	28	35	7
60	15	10	10	35	35	0

^{*12} points reduced: 3 instructional hours +2 office hours + 2 College/campus hours = 7 hours

Summer A/B

Points		Released/Re rk Hours on	Release Time	Banked Point or Union Leave		
Released/ Reduced	Instructional Hours	Office Hours	College/ Campus Hours	Total Hours	Faculty Total Work Hours On Campus	Faculty Total Work Hours On Campus
12	7.5	5	5	17.5	35	17.5
24	15	10	10	35	35	0

^{*12} points reduced: 7.5 instructional hours + 5 office hours + 5 College/campus hours = 17.5 hours

The work hours will be proportionally adjusted for differences in points or for courses that span terms.

The work hours will be proportionally adjusted for differences in points or for courses that span terms.

ARTICLE 4 CONDUCT AND DISCIPLINE

Section 1. Intent

In order to maintain the standards of excellence to which MDC is committed, all bargaining unit employees are expected to observe the highest standards of job performance and professional excellence. All bargaining unit members shall comply with the expected level of performance of their duties as members of the faculty of MDC, as referenced in Article 21, Work Expectations.

Section 2. Forms of Disciplinary Action

It shall be the intent of the College to provide employees with an opportunity to correct deficiencies in performance or conduct. In the event an employee fails to make the required corrections to his/her performance deficiencies or acts of misconduct, the employee may be subject to accelerating discipline up to and including termination.

The College may take disciplinary action by oral counseling, written counseling, written reprimand, withholding salary increases, return to annual contract, suspension with pay, suspension without pay, discharge, or other appropriate action. It is acknowledged by the parties that performance deficiencies or acts of misconduct vary in severity, and therefore, there are deficiencies and acts of misconduct that warrant immediate termination. Where the College seeks to impose discipline, other than an oral counseling, notice of such discipline shall be in writing and served upon the faculty member and UFMDC. The written notice shall contain a description of the act or acts for which discipline is being imposed and the penalty. Such discipline may be the subject of a grievance/arbitration action, in accordance with Article 9.

Section 3. Investigation

The College reserves the right to conduct an investigation into any allegation of misconduct or any alleged violation of this Agreement. All bargaining unit members are required to cooperate with the College's investigation. Faculty will be required to schedule a meeting within five (5) working days of a meeting being requested except for extenuating circumstances. UFMDC will be provided with any statements, charges, complaints and the names of known witnesses, with an opportunity to review same prior to being interviewed by the College.

Section 4. Pre-Determination Hearing

If the College intends to suspend, return to annual contract, or terminate a faculty member, notice of such intent shall be provided in writing to the faculty member and UFMDC. The notice shall set forth, in general terms, the basis for the contemplated action and an opportunity for the faculty member to meet with the Campus President or other appropriate College official(s) to refute the allegation(s) or provide other relevant information before

a final decision is made by the College. The faculty member may be represented by UFMDC at the hearing.

Section 5. Drug and Alcohol Use

Any bargaining unit member who requires assistance for drug or alcohol abuse should report the situation to the College, seek aid, and discontinue the abusive use of drugs or alcohol. The parties agree to comply with Policy II-86 and College Procedure number 2400.

The bargaining unit member's failure to seek assistance prior to committing a violation of these rules will prohibit the faculty member from asserting that a drug or alcohol problem was the cause of the transgression.

Section 6. Imposition of Discipline

Any bargaining unit member who is disciplined beyond oral counseling may grieve such action under the just cause provisions of this Agreement, utilizing Article 9. The parties specifically agree that the rules of the State Board of Education, Division of Florida Colleges or Florida College System, shall not be utilized with regard to any disciplinary matters.

Section 7. Notice to Union

If a faculty member elects not to have Union representation, or if the Union elects not to represent a faculty member, upon request, the college shall provide the Union with copies of all written documents pertaining to the proceedings, and the College shall advise the Union of the final meeting to address the grievance and allow the Union to attend as a non-participating member. If a faculty member proceeds to arbitration without Union representation, UFMDC will have the right to attend and participate if the Union asserts that the evidence being offered could lead the arbitrator to interpret the contract contrary to the intent of the parties.

ARTICLE 5 DEFINITIONS

Section 1. Definitions

Reference to any particular position at the College or by the Union is understood to include the ability of Administration or Union to substitute "or designee", as appropriate.

"Chair" or "Department Chair" is understood to represent "Chair/Immediate Supervisor" as appropriate.

"Year" or "annual" refers to the College academic year.

"On Campus" may also refer to off campus locations where classes, labs, or clinics are scheduled.

"Courses" may also refer to labs or clinics.

"Faculty," "Faculty member," or "employee" refers to an individual member of the recognized bargaining unit. "The Faculty" refers to collective representation of bargaining unit members.

"MDC," "Administration," "Employer," "College," or "District" refers to Miami Dade College or the Employer.

"UFMDC" or "Union" is understood to refer to any authority or action referred to United Faculty of Miami Dade College, Local 4253, FEA, AFT, AFL-CIO, Miami, FL, the Union, or Collective Bargaining Agent.

"Work Days" or "Working Days" refers to a work period within Monday through Friday (ending at 4:30 p.m.), excluding Saturday, Sunday, and official College holidays/recess periods applicable to bargaining unit members.

"Instructional Hours" are 50-minute hours; "Office Hours" are 60-minute hours;

"Deadline dates." When a deadline date falls on a weekend, holiday, or non-work period, the next workweek day becomes the actual deadline date.

"LMS" refers to a learning management system.

"RFD" refers to a request for development.

"OER" refers to Open Educational Resources which are teaching, learning and research materials in any medium—digital or otherwise- that reside in the public domain or have been released under an open license that permits no-cost access, use, adaptation and redistribution by others with no or limited restrictions.

ARTICLE 6 ENTIRE AGREEMENT

Section 1. General

The parties acknowledge that during the negotiations that resulted in this Agreement, each had the unlimited right to make demands and proposals with respect to any subject or matter not removed by law from the area of collective bargaining. Therefore, each party to this Agreement voluntarily and unqualifiedly waives the right for the term of this Agreement to bargain collectively with respect to any matter referred to or covered in this Agreement, or with respect to any subject or matter not specifically referred to or covered by this Agreement.

Section 2. Memorandum of Understanding (MOU)/Settlements

The parties recognize that during the term of this Agreement situations may arise which require that terms and conditions set forth in the Agreement must be clarified or amended. Under such circumstances, UFMDC is specifically authorized by bargaining unit employees to enter into the settlement of grievance disputes or memorandum of understanding that clarifies or amends this Agreement, without having to be ratified by bargaining unit members.

ARTICLE 7 FACULTY ADVANCEMENT

Section 1. Introduction

Faculty advancement is designed to emphasize the importance of and to support the professional development of faculty members, ensure teaching excellence, enhance the learning process, and align the College's reward system with professional performance. Faculty advancement components shall include the annual performance review, award of continuing contract, promotion, and the Faculty Endowed Teaching Chair. The College will distribute an annual time table for all aspects of faculty advancement.

Section 2. Performance Review

Each annual performance review shall contain:

- A. Student evaluation of faculty.
- B. The self-assessment, including discussion of student success and student retention.
- C. Classroom visitation observations (announced and unannounced).
- D. Meeting work expectation standards, as indicated in Article 21; as observed by or provided to the Chair.
- E. Contributions to department, school, campus, College, and community.
- F. Completion of the previous year's goals.
- G. Development of goals for the next academic year.
- H. Cumulative Faculty Professional Development hours for the current cycle.

Section 3. Scope of the Performance Review

- A. <u>Basis</u>. The performance review examines information from a variety of sources as the basis for the continued professional development of the faculty member. All references to academic credits and degrees are semester hour credits and must be from a regionally accredited institution. The performance review constitutes a significant source of information for the continuing contract process. The annual performance review is also utilized for reviews conducted after faculty members have been awarded continuing contract.
- B. <u>Professional Standards</u>. A faculty member is required to meet professional standards, as described in this Agreement. The performance review narrative shall address the performance of the faculty member inside and outside the classroom and state goals for the next academic year. In addition, the commentary will address the incorporation of strategies that motivate students to learn and create a climate conducive to learning and evidence of student learning, including student success and retention.

- C. <u>Components</u>. The components of the performance review are:
 - 1. <u>Student Evaluation of Faculty</u>.
 - a. <u>Student Feedback Instrument</u>. Because the Student Feedback Instrument directly impacts the faculty performance review, the Student Feedback Instrument will be agreed to by both parties. The Student Feedback Instrument used for classroom faculty will be modified by the parties as appropriate for Faculty Librarians and Alternate Learning courses.
 - b. <u>Faculty on Continuing Contract</u>. During the Fall term only, students in all classes for classroom faculty in the bargaining unit shall be administered a student feedback instrument. During the Fall term only, faculty librarians will survey students in their roles as Reference Librarians and as part of any in-load Library Instructional Units (to a maximum of five [5]) they conduct in a like manner, according to the process established. Faculty on approved leave during the Fall term shall be rescheduled for student evaluation during the Spring term. Faculty who so choose will have the option of administering the student feedback instrument during the Spring term in addition to Fall.
 - c. <u>Faculty on Annual Contract</u>. Students in all classes for classroom faculty in the bargaining unit shall be administered a student feedback instrument. Faculty librarians will survey students in their roles as Reference Librarians and as part of any in-load Library Instructional Units (to a maximum of five [5]) they conduct in a like manner, according to the process established.
 - d. <u>Student Feedback Process</u>. An appropriate process and schedule to collect student feedback for all faculty shall be developed and approved by the College after consultation with UFMDC. Faculty will not be adversely affected for performance review, continuing contract, promotion, and Endowed Teaching Chair as a result of any error beyond their control when administering a student feedback instrument. The results for all student feedback shall be provided simultaneously to the faculty member and the Chair, and also be made available for student review. Feedback summaries made available for student review will contain statistical data only. Evaluative judgments derived from these data made by the Department Chair shall focus on appropriate statistical analyses with significance and validity.

- 2. <u>Self-Assessment</u>. All faculty will complete a self-assessment that addresses professional performance for the previous academic year and includes proposed measurable goals for the current academic year. The self-assessment should report on the success, completion or progress toward attainment of the previous year's measurable goals; a discussion of student feedback, student success and retention; completion of Professional Development activities, review of activities consistent with work expectations, and contributions to the department/school, campus, College, and community.
- 3. Faculty Visitation [announced and unannounced]. A minimum of one unannounced classroom visitation each year will be conducted by the Chair for each full-time faculty member in the department. Faculty Librarians will have one unannounced visitation scheduled in the same manner. Additional announced and unannounced visitations will be at the discretion of the Chair. The process for faculty visitation will include (1) a pre-visit discussion between the Chair and faculty member, (2) the classroom or library visitation, and (3) a post-observation conference, if requested by the Chair and/or the faculty member. During the post-observation conference, the faculty member may request an additional classroom visitation. Such additional visitations will be factored into the performance review. Results of classroom observations will be provided to the faculty member within ten (10) working days of the observation. Because the Observation Instruments used for both classroom faculty and faculty librarians directly impact the annual faculty performance review, such instruments will be agreed to by both parties.
- 4. Meeting Work Expectation Standards as Observed by or Provided to the Chair. This process includes, but is not limited to, a review of course syllabi, efforts made toward the development of new programs and curricula, use of technology in the classroom or labs, availability to students, provision of advisement services, assistance with recruitment and retention efforts, mentoring new faculty, personal observations in the workplace, input from students, disciplinary action, etc.
- 5. <u>Contributions to Department/School, Campus, College, Community</u>. This section provides an opportunity for faculty to further promote the goals of the College by actively serving on committees, participating in grant writing efforts, advising student organizations, serving in professional organizations, etc. Activities in the community to be used as part of the performance review shall be approved in advance by the supervisor and relate to College goals.

- 6. <u>Completion of the Previous Year's Goals</u>. The faculty self-assessment will provide a discussion of completion or progress toward attainment of each goal. The Chair shall make the final determination as to whether the goals were successfully completed.
- 7. <u>Development of Goals for the Following Academic Year</u>. Goals for the following academic year will be mutually discussed and agreed to by the Chair.
- 8. <u>Final Rating</u>. The final rating of each faculty member shall be determined by the Chair. The final rating shall be Commendable Performance, Satisfactory Performance, Performance Needs Improvement. The professional judgment of the evaluator is not subject to the grievance procedure. Faculty rated "Performance Needs Improvement" will be required to submit, within 30 days after completion of the review process, a Plan of Action designed to improve performance during the following academic year. Because the Rating Instrument Rubric used directly impacts the annual faculty performance review, the Rating Instrument Rubric will be agreed to by both parties.

Faculty hired in January will meet with the department chair to discuss and develop goals for their first terms of employment (spring and summer) and for the upcoming academic year. The first performance review for January hires shall cover a 14-month review period.

- D. <u>Appeal of Performance Review</u>. Any alleged false, misleading, or omitted information for the performance review will be examined by the Dean upon written request of the faculty member within ten (10) working days of the faculty receiving the performance review. Within ten (10) working days of receiving the appeal, the Dean will determine if such information is false or misleading. The performance review will be modified, if appropriate, and returned to the faculty member for signature and processing. If omitted information is determined by the Dean to be relevant to the performance review, such information will be added. The Dean has authority to change the final rating under any circumstances. The decision of the Dean is final. No dispute over an interpretation of "false," "misleading," or "omitted information" will be subject to the grievance procedure.
- E. <u>Faculty Addendum.</u> If a faculty member disagrees with the content of the performance review, or comments added by other managers in the administrative line, the faculty member may, within ten (10) working days of the date the faculty received the Performance Review, attach an addendum and note same on the performance review cover sheet. The addendum will be submitted to the Department Chair and will be attached to the performance review.

Section 4. Continuing Contract

Faculty become eligible for continuing contract upon completion of five (5) years of full-time faculty status, with a final rating of "Satisfactory Performance" or above (as determined by the performance review), and at such time must apply for continuing contract by submitting a memorandum of intent to the Chair or immediate supervisor.

- A. <u>Award of Continuing Contract</u>. The award of continuing contract will be a decision in accordance with State Board Rules.
- B. <u>Development Period.</u> To assist new faculty, the process of awarding continuing contract shall provide for a developmental period, during which time the immediate supervisor, and other personnel as appropriate, will assist the faculty member and emphasize professional growth and the development of effective teaching strategies. A faculty member on annual contract will be notified in writing no later than June 1 whether the College President will recommend another annual contract. All annual contract faculty will receive their annual Performance Review no later than April 15 of each year.

Continuing contract will be based upon:

- 1. The faculty member successfully completing by December of the fourth year a Miami Dade College-specified course, as approved by the College. As evidence of same, the faculty member shall submit an official transcript to Human Resources with a copy to the Chair. This course will emphasize teaching and learning competencies and will be offered through, and paid for, by the College.
- 2. A review of the individual's professional performance, as documented in the performance review, with no final ratings of "Performance Needs Improvement". Faculty members who receive one (1) "Needs Improvement" evaluation within the first five (5) years and are given a sixth-year annual contract will be eligible for Continuing Contract if they receive five (5) out of six (6) "Satisfactory" evaluations or higher.
- 3. Budget and staffing needs of the College.
- C. <u>Application for Continuing Contract</u>. To apply for continuing contract, a faculty member must submit a letter of application to the Department Chair by the established deadline. Faculty members shall be responsible for ensuring that all required transcripts are in their official personnel file within the Office of Human Resources. The faculty member will attach to the letter of application copies of official transcripts, performance reviews, self-assessments, and student feedback and forward same to the Department Chair by the established deadlines. The Department Chair will make a recommendation regarding continuing contract and

- forward the package to the Faculty Dean who will then forward it to the Campus Continuing Contract Committee.
- D. <u>Campus Continuing Contract Committee</u>. A Campus Continuing Contract Committee of eight (8) faculty on continuing contract will be appointed by the College. When there is an applicant from the New World School of the Arts, every effort will be made to appoint a faculty member from that school to the committee. The Campus Continuing Contract Committee will review each application for continuing contract, the recommendation of the Chair and make a recommendation if the applicant should be recommended for continuing contract. The applicant may appear or submit a presentation for no more than ten (10) minutes provided that the applicant complies with the committee's meeting schedule. Non-appearance or non-submission shall not be held against the applicant.
- E. <u>Appeal of Continuing Contract Committee Procedural Error(s)</u>. The recommendations of the Chair, and/or the Campus Continuing Contract Committee may be appealed in writing by the faculty member to the Dean only for procedural error(s). The Dean will review all documentation submitted to the Committee. The decision of the Dean regarding procedural error(s) is final.
- F. Recommendation for Continuing Contract. The Campus Continuing Contract Committee will forward its recommendations to the Dean. The Campus President, in consultation with the Dean, will review the recommendations and submit a list of all continuing contract candidates for the campus, accompanied by their recommendation on each candidate, to the Executive Vice President and Provost and College President. To be considered for promotion, candidates for continuing contract must first be recommended for continuing contract by their Campus President.
- G. Recommendation to District Board of Trustees. The College President, in consultation with the Executive Vice President and Provost and Campus Presidents, will prepare a final list of recommendations for continuing contract and forward same to the District Board of Trustees for final approval. Decisions made in the continuing contract process are not subject to the grievance procedure.
- H. <u>Notification</u>. The faculty member who is a candidate for continuing contract will be notified in writing no later than June 1 of the fifth year or subsequent year of the annual contract period whether the College President will recommend award of a continuing contract.

Section 5. Promotion Process

A. Faculty Qualifications for Promotion. Faculty members who apply for a promotion in rank following ratification of this Agreement must have been in their current rank for a minimum of three (3) years, must have continuing contract or must have been recommended for continuing contract by their campus president, and must have completed the following graduate credits* in courses and degrees within their academic discipline or another area approved by the College. For faculty with multiple degrees, all credits beyond the first master's degree will count toward promotion. For all master's degrees with more than thirty-six (36) credits, any additional credits will count toward promotion. For faculty hired with a Bachelor's degree as their highest earned degree, the Bachelor's degree shall be considered equivalent to a Master's degree solely for the purpose of calculating credits toward promotion.

1. Professor Earned Doctorate or Master of

Fine Arts (MFA),

or College-approved program*

Associate Professor, Senior Masters + 39 credits Associate Professor Masters + 24 credits Assistant Professor Masters + 9 credits

*Exceptions to graduate credits (45 hours = 3 graduate credits) may include non-graduate credits, continuing education units, or other professional training appropriate to the advancement of the discipline/department and approved in advance by the Faculty Dean, with the understanding that exceptions to graduate credits for promotion and/or Endowed Teaching Chair will be subject to a more stringent evaluation than those for Faculty Professional Development. Response to such requests will be made within ten (10) working days. As a further exception, the College may permit certain Faculty Professional Development programs to count as graduate credits.

- 2. At least three (3) graduate credits* must have been successfully completed within the four (4) years preceding a promotion application, excluding faculty with an earned doctorate or MFA. Faculty must complete the required credits or exceptions by the end of the academic year in which they submitted their application for promotion.
- 3. <u>Program for Exception to the Doctorate (PED).</u> Faculty who do not hold an earned doctorate or MFA and who desire to advance in rank to Professor are encouraged to apply through the Program for Exception to the Doctorate (PED). Guidelines for developing a College-approved exception to the doctoral program are available in Appendix E.

- 4. <u>Distinguished Faculty Promotion Exception</u>. Each year, the College may promote to the rank of Professor a maximum of three (3) faculty members holding the rank of Associate Professor, Sr. who do not meet the educational requirements but are able to document past significant contributions to their discipline and/or the teaching profession. Faculty applying for this Exception shall submit a Distinguished Faculty Promotion Exception Portfolio (the format for which shall be established by the College) to their Department Chair. The portfolio shall be submitted in accordance with the Faculty Advancement Calendar deadlines.
- B. <u>Application for Promotion</u>. To apply for a promotion in rank, a faculty member must submit a letter of application to the Department Chair by the established deadline. Faculty members shall be responsible for ensuring that all required transcripts are in their official personnel file within the Office of Human Resources. The faculty member will attach to the letter of application copies of official transcripts, performance reviews, self-assessments, and student feedback since the last promotion in rank and forward to the Department Chair by the established deadlines. The Department Chair will make a recommendation regarding the promotion and forward the package to the Campus Promotions Committee.
- C. <u>Campus Promotions Committee</u>. A Campus Promotions Committee of eight (8) will be established and composed of 50 percent faculty elected and 50 percent faculty appointed by the College with each member holding continuing contract. The Campus Promotions Committee will review each application for promotion, the recommendations of the Chair as to whether the applicant should be recommended for promotion. Only evidence and information contained in the promotion's packet and attachments shall be considered. The chair of the Campus Promotions Committee shall be elected by the committee. To be considered for promotion, candidates for continuing contract must be first recommended for continuing contract by their Campus President.
- D. <u>Appeal of Promotion Committee Recommendations</u>. The recommendations of the Campus Promotions Committee may be appealed in writing by the faculty member to the Dean. The Dean will review all documentation submitted to the Committee. The decision of the Dean regarding the appeal is final.
- E. <u>Recommendation for Promotion</u>. The Campus Promotions Committee will forward its recommendations to the Dean. The Campus President, in consultation with the Dean, will review the recommendations and submit a list of all candidates for promotion for the campus, accompanied by their recommendation on each candidate, to the Executive Vice President and Provost and College President.
- F. <u>Recommendation to District Board of Trustees.</u> The College President, in consultation with the Executive Vice President and Provost and Campus Presidents, will prepare a final list of recommendations for promotion in rank and forward same

to the District Board of Trustees for final approval. Decisions made in the promotions process are not subject to the grievance procedure. Candidates for continuing contract not recommended to the District Board of Trustees by the College President will be eligible for promotion only upon the discretion of the College President.

Section 6. Faculty Endowed Teaching Chair Program

The Endowed Teaching Chair Program encourages, recognizes, and rewards faculty excellence. The documentation of applicants for the Faculty Endowed Teaching Chair will contain the faculty member's contributions to student success, the discipline, department, division, campus and College and the achievement of the faculty member's goals. The documentation will be submitted when the faculty member applies for a Faculty Endowed Teaching Chair. Only full-time faculty on continuing contract shall be eligible to compete for Endowed Teaching Chairs.

Endowed Teaching Chair recipients will receive an annual award of \$7,500 for each of the three (3) years as long as they are full-time employees at the time of the payment. The College will determine the number of Endowed Teaching Chairs to be awarded each year. Only fully funded Chairs will be awarded. The Endowed Teaching Chair award ends once the faculty member is no longer a full-time MDC employee. Faculty who leave the institution mid-year will have their annual award percentage pro-rated in advance when retirement dates are known, or as part of their final compensation payout.

- A. <u>Faculty Application</u>. To apply for an Endowed Teaching Chair, the faculty member must submit a Faculty Endowed Teaching Chair Portfolio to the Chair by the established deadline date. The faculty member shall be responsible for ensuring that all required transcripts are in the official personnel file within the Office of Human Resources.
- B. <u>Qualifications for an Endowed Teaching Chair</u>. In order to qualify for an Endowed Teaching Chair, the faculty member must:
 - 1. <u>Time Requirement</u>. Complete six (6) years of full-time faculty status at MDC, the last three years consecutive.
 - 2. <u>Advanced Education</u>. Have successfully completed at least six (6) graduate* credits from a regionally accredited institution within the three years preceding an Endowed Teaching Chair application or a previous Endowed Teaching Chair Award. Applicants must complete the required credits by the end of the academic year in which they submitted the application for the Endowed Teaching Chair.
 - *Exceptions to graduate credits may include non-graduate credits, continuing education units, or other professional training appropriate to the advancement of the discipline/department and approved in advance by the Faculty Dean, with the understanding that exceptions to graduate credits for

- promotion and/or Endowed Teaching Chair will be subject to a more stringent evaluation than those for Faculty Professional Development.
- 3. Faculty Endowed Teaching Chair Portfolio. Submit a Faculty Endowed Teaching Chair portfolio to the Chair, which shall include no more than a fifteen (15) page one-sided, double-spaced, (font size of 12) narrative, plus no more than fifteen (15) pages of documentation presenting evidence of excellent performance based upon the Statement of Faculty Excellence. The narrative will include evidence of student retention and success, effective teaching strategies, and professional growth. In addition to the 15page one-sided narrative, the Endowed Teaching Chair applicant will attach to the narrative and documentation copies of official transcripts, performance reviews, self-assessments, and student feedback for not more than the prior six (6) and no fewer than the prior three (3) years. For those Endowed Teaching Chair recipients applying for a subsequent Endowed Teaching Chair, all information included in the portfolio must cover dates and information since award of the previous Endowed Teaching Chair. The portfolio will be sent to the Department Chair for review.
- 4. <u>Eligibility</u>. Faculty who have previously been awarded an Endowed Teaching Chair are ineligible to be considered for one year following the end of the previous three (3) year award.
- C. <u>Chair Review</u>. The Department Chair will review each portfolio and determine if the faculty member has met all criteria for an Endowed Teaching Chair.
 - 1. <u>Appeal of Department Chair Finding</u>. The findings of the Department Chair may be appealed in writing by the faculty member to the Dean, based on factual documentation only. The Dean may only review documentation submitted to the Chair. The decision of the Dean is final.
 - 2. <u>Recommendation to Forward to the College Endowed Teaching Chair</u> Committee.
 - The portfolios of those faculty determined to meet the requirements by the Department Chair, and those who successfully appealed the findings, will be reviewed by the Chair who will forward a prioritized list of recommendations to the Dean.
 - 3. <u>Campus Recommendation</u>. The Campus President, in consultation with the Dean, will review the recommendations and submit a list of all Endowed Teaching Chair candidates, in priority order, to the College-wide Endowed Teaching Chair Committee.
- D. <u>The College-Wide Endowed Teaching Chair Committee</u>. The College-wide Endowed Teaching Chair Committee will be appointed by the Administration and will be composed of: Campuses with more than fifty (50) faculty one academic

administrator who supervises faculty and two senior faculty with continuing contract (Associate Professor Senior, or Professor); campuses with fewer than fifty (50) faculty – one academic administrator who supervises faculty, and one senior faculty with continuing contract (Associate Professor Senior, or Professor). One faculty alternate and one administrative Committee member will be appointed.

The College-wide Endowed Teaching Chair Committee will elect a Chair.

- 1. Each Committee member, including the Chair, taking the campus management ratings into consideration, will individually and independently rate each applicant using a point scale of 1 to 8, with 8 indicating the highest degree of excellence. Documentation from the three years immediately preceding the application will be given priority.
- 2. The highest and lowest scores for each applicant will be dropped and the remaining scores will be examined. Providing that the scores are contiguous, they will be totaled. If they are not contiguous, the Committee will discuss the reasons for the original ratings and each Committee member will re-rate the applicant. The process will be repeated until the scores, once the high and low have been removed, are contiguous.
- 3. A list will be prepared ranking the applicants from the highest to the lowest total score. If applicants receive the same total score, the Committee will repeat the rating process described above to break the tie and reposition the applicants relative to one another within the list at the level of their original ranking.
- 4. After the initial full Endowed Teaching Chair Committee ratings have been tabulated according to the procedures in steps 1-3, the Committee will review the total average scores and rankings, moving forward candidates with average scores of 5 or more for consideration for award of any Chairs.
- 5. Restricted Chairs will be recommended for award first to the highest-ranking faculty meeting the restrictions.
- 6. All remaining Chairs will be recommended for award to the highest-ranking remaining faculty.
- 7. A full Committee must be present at decision-making meetings and all members present must participate in the rating process for each applicant. If primary members are unable to attend, alternates will take their place. In this situation, an alternate will assume principal member status.
- 8. The Chair of the Endowed Teaching Chair Committee will submit the Committee's decisions to the Executive Vice President and Provost.

E. <u>Final Decision</u>. The College-wide Endowed Teaching Chair Committee will make the final decisions on the award of the Endowed Teaching Chairs. Decisions made in the Endowed Teaching Chair process are not subject to the grievance procedure.

Section 7. Missing Student Feedback

Faculty who are denied continuing contract and/or promotion for reasons stemming from their failure to include required documents in their application packets will not be negatively impacted for the absence of the same materials when they present application packets for continuing contract and/or promotion in subsequent years. Faculty shall not be adversely affected by documented missing student feedback caused by situations beyond their control.

ARTICLE 8

GENERAL PROVISIONS

Section 1. Non-discrimination

The College and UFMDC agree that the parties must be exemplary in expression and practice of the democratic ideal. The College and UFMDC shall not discriminate against any bargaining unit employee, applicant for bargaining unit employment or membership in UFMDC on the basis of race, religion, color, age, national origin, ethnicity, pregnancy, gender, sexual orientation, disability, marital status, genetic information, veterans status or membership in or association with the lawful activities of any organization. The College and UFMDC agree to comply with all federal, state, and local laws prohibiting discrimination. Complaints of discrimination or harassment should be directed to the office of Equal Opportunity Programs/ADA Coordinator/Title XI Coordinator (EOP/ADA/Title XI). Complaints of discrimination or harassment may be addressed by filing a charge with EOP/ADA/Title XI or through the procedures provided under state and/or federal law, in accordance with Article 9, Section 10.

Section 2. Labor/Management Cooperation

The President and Campus Vice Presidents of UFMDC will meet with the College administrative leadership at least once each major semester. Agendas will be exchanged at least seven (7) days prior to the meeting.

Section 3. Conflict Between CBA and Policies

No current, new, or amended MDC Board rule, policy, or resolution shall apply to bargaining unit employees if it conflicts with an express term of this Agreement. Further, this Agreement supersedes any individual employment contract.

ARTICLE 9 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES

Section 1. Purpose

The parties agree that a prompt and efficient procedure for the investigation and resolution of grievances, in accordance with Chapter 447 of the Florida Statutes, can best promote a harmonious and cooperative relationship between the parties. The orderly process set forth in this Article shall be the sole method for the resolution of grievances.

Section 2. Definition

A grievance is a dispute concerning the interpretation, application, or claimed violation of a specific term or provision of this Agreement.

Section 3. Individual/UFMDC Grievances

UFMDC shall have the right to file and pursue grievances on behalf of individual faculty members, in accordance with this Article. UFMDC shall have the right to file and pursue grievances on behalf of itself, in accordance with this Article. UFMDC and faculty member grievances shall be filed on forms mutually agreed to by the parties. UFMDC and employee grievances shall be filed separately in separate grievance documents.

Section 4. Grievance Processing by an Individual or UFMDC

Grievance investigation or processing by an individual grievant or UFMDC shall be carried out in the off-duty time of all personnel involved. Investigations or processing of grievances on duty time shall occur only with the prior permission of MDC and under such conditions as MDC shall prescribe. Bargaining unit members called to serve as witnesses for UFMDC or an individual grievant will not receive release time, but will be granted appropriate leave.

Section 5. Representation

UFMDC shall have the right to represent any employee, upon the employee's request, at any step of this grievance procedure, provided, however, that individual employees may, upon notice to UFMDC, initiate and represent themselves in processing their own individual grievances. UFMDC reserves the right not to represent non-members. No resolution of an individually processed grievance shall be inconsistent with this Agreement and for this purpose UFMDC shall receive prior notice on the resolution of any grievance so processed.

Section 6. Non-Applicability of Grievance Procedure

This grievance procedure cannot be used by UFMDC or any employee to dispute a decision by the College not to renew the contract of an employee on annual contract, or to dispute a decision by the College not to award continuing contract, promotion, or an Endowed Teaching Chair to a unit employee.

Section 7. Time Limits and Contents of Grievance

The time limits set forth in this article are of the essence and must be strictly complied with, but may be extended by mutual written agreement of the parties. A grievant's or UFMDC's failure to process a grievance within the time limits set forth in this Article shall mean that the grievance shall be treated as withdrawn. Upon the failure of the College to provide a response within the time limits provided in this Article, the grievant or UFMDC may appeal to the next grievance step. In order to be eligible for processing, a grievance must be timely filed and contain the following:

- A. The name of the grievant, whether it is an individual employee or UFMDC.
- B. The identification of the event or omission that gave rise to the grievance and the time it occurred and a short, plain statement of the facts surrounding the grievance, with an explanation of how the contract was violated.
- C. The citation of the particular sections and subsections of this Agreement (not articles alone) on which the grievant relies.
- D. A statement of the precise relief sought.

Section 8. Grievance Process

Grievances, properly and timely filed, shall be processed in accordance with the following procedure. All references to working days in this section shall exclude official College holidays applicable to bargaining unit members. A "day" shall conclude at 4:30 p.m.

A. Step I. Within twenty (20) working days of the occurrence of the event or omission giving rise to the grievance, or when the faculty member first knew or reasonably should have known of such act or omission, if that date is later, an eligible grievant shall file the grievance document simultaneously with the Vice Provost of Human Resources and the Department Chair or immediate supervisor. Within ten (10) working days of the receipt of the grievance, the Department Chair or immediate supervisor shall meet with the grievant in an effort to resolve the problem. The Department Chair or immediate supervisor will be allowed ten (10) working days following the meeting to respond to the grievance in writing. This written answer may consist of a notation on the grievance document.

- B. Step II. If no written response is received by the grievant at Step I, or if the response is not acceptable to the grievant, the grievant may appeal the grievance to Step II. The appeal must be filed within ten (10) working days of the receipt of the answer from the immediate administrative supervisor or, if no written answer is received, within ten (10) working days after the expiration of the ten (10) working day period specified in Step I. Such appeal shall be in writing and shall include a copy of the grievance filed at Step I and the Step I response, if any. The Step II filing shall be simultaneously filed with the grievant's Associate Dean or individual designated to hear grievance, and the Vice Provost of Human Resources. Once the grievance document has been properly filed at Step II, there shall be fifteen (15) working days in which to provide a written response to the grievant. The written response may consist of a notation on the grievance document. A meeting to discuss the grievance at Step II may be conducted at the discretion of the Associate Dean or individual designated to hear grievance.
- C. <u>Step III.</u> If no written response is received at Step II or if the disposition of the grievance is unacceptable to the grievant, the grievant may file an appeal simultaneously with the Dean (or an individual designated to hear grievances at Step III) and the Vice Provost of Human Resources. The response (or lack of response at Step II) document must be appealed within ten (10) working days after the receipt of the answer at Step II, or if no answer is received, within ten (10) working days after the expiration of the fifteen (15) working day period applicable to Step II. Once the grievance document has been properly filed at Step III, there shall be fifteen (15) working days in which to provide a written response to the grievant. The written response may consist of a notation on the grievance document. A meeting to discuss the grievance at Step III will be conducted by the Dean (or individual designated to hear grievances at Step III.)
- D. Notwithstanding the above, all grievances filed by UFMDC shall be initially filed at Step III with the Executive Vice President and Provost within twenty (20) working days of the occurrence of the event or omission giving rise to the grievance, or when the Union first knew or reasonably should have known of such act or omission, if that date is later.

Section 9. Arbitration

Only those grievances that have been processed through the grievance procedure in strict compliance with all of its requirements may be taken to arbitration. If the grievant is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance at Step III, or if no answer is received within the fifteen (15) working day period applicable to Step III, the grievance may be submitted to arbitration. The arbitration procedure shall be initiated by filing a written request for arbitration with the Vice Provost of Human Resources within twenty (20) working days after receipt of written disposition at Step III, or, if no answer is received, within twenty (20) working days after the expiration of the Step III fifteen (15) working day period. A copy of the grievance document must be attached to the request. All references to working

days in this Article shall exclude the official College holidays applicable to bargaining unit members.

- A. If an arbitrator cannot be agreed upon, the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service will be asked to supply a list of seven names from which the parties will alternately strike names until only one remains. The one remaining shall be the arbitrator. The party striking first will be determined by a flip of the coin.
- B. Each party shall have the right to reject one list of arbitrators in its entirety.
- C. No arbitrator shall have simultaneously more than one grievance involving this Agreement without the parties' consent.
- D. The arbitration will then proceed in accordance with the reasonable orders and requests of the arbitrator, but subject to the following conditions:
 - 1. The arbitrator shall not have the power to add to, subtract from, modify, or alter the terms of this Agreement.
 - 2. In any arbitration involving a question of monetary liability, the parties shall have a right to a reasonable time for briefing the case and a decision shall be due within thirty (30) working days after the date set for filing briefs.
 - 3. Neither party will present evidence regarding offers to settle or compromise a grievance.
 - 4. All costs of any arbitration, including the arbitrator's fees and expenses, cost of reports and transcripts (which shall be made available at the request of either party), and cost of meeting rooms shall be borne equally by the College and grievant or UFMDC, unless otherwise agreed by the parties.
 - 5. The arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding, but only to the extent required by applicable law.
 - 6. The arbitrator shall be empowered to make reasonable orders so that the matter can be expeditiously resolved, but shall accommodate the parties within reason as to hearing dates and continuances, where need is shown.
 - 7. In cases of suspension or termination, either party may insist that the matter go directly to arbitration.

Section 10. Election of Remedies

The commencement of a legal proceeding against MDC or any managerial employee of MDC or any member of the Board of Trustees in a court of law or equity, or before the Florida Public Employees Relations Commission, or any other administrative agency, by UFMDC or any bargaining unit member, alleging a violation or violations of this Agreement, shall be deemed a waiver by said unit member(s) or UFMDC of the ability to resort to the grievance or arbitration procedure contained herein for the resolution of the alleged violations of this Agreement. A grievant electing to have a discrimination complaint resolved through the grievance/arbitration provisions will execute a formal waiver reflecting that selection.

Section 11. Applicability of Grievance Procedure

Unless specifically and clearly excluded from grievability, this grievance procedure is applicable to any and all provisions of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 10 INSURANCE AND FRINGE BENEFITS

Section 1. Insurance Benefits

The College agrees to provide health, dental, life, disability, and legal insurance plans equivalent to plans provided to all other full-time employees of the College, as may be amended from time to time. The College shall confer with the Union prior to implementing changes in the insurance plans. All changes in such coverages will be reviewed by the Insurance Benefits Committee, which will make recommendations to the College President, with all associated costs included.

- A. <u>Insurance Benefits Committee.</u> To promote collective satisfaction in the areas of insurance benefits, a committee will be established to review the College's insurance plans. This committee will include twelve (12) members representing all employee groups at the College. The composition of this committee shall be four (4) faculty representatives appointed by UFMDC. The College will appoint the other eight members. An alternate shall be appointed for each constituent group.
- B. <u>Insurance Benefits Committee Proposals</u>. The Committee will present proposals to the College President and UFMDC President, with all associated costs included. The College President will determine the final recommendations made to the District Board of Trustees.

Section 2. Other Fringe Benefits

- A. <u>Reimbursement Accounts.</u> The College shall provide to members of the bargaining unit the same reimbursement accounts as provided to other full-time employees of the College. Those currently in effect are:
 - 1. A dependent day care expense reimbursement account.
 - 2. A health care expense reimbursement account.
- B. Medical Leave. When leave is requested by a faculty member to address a medical issue, the faculty member shall first use accrued sick leave, banked point leave, then the Sick Leave Pool (if a member), and thereafter be on leave without pay after the previous benefits are exhausted. Subject to approval by the College's approved vendor for medical review, a maximum of twelve weeks of medical and dental coverage shall be paid, according to the provisions of the Family Medical Leave Act.
- C. <u>Credit Union</u>. Faculty members may elect to become members of the South Florida Educational Federal Credit Union.

- D. <u>Tax-Sheltered Annuities.</u> A tax-sheltered annuity program, through a payroll deduction, shall be made available to eligible employees.
- E. <u>Educational Assistance</u>. Eligibility for Educational Assistance will commence at the start of the next major term (Fall or Spring) following ninety (90) days of continuous full-time employment.
 - 1. <u>Dependents.</u> Dependents of active, retired, or deceased full-time faculty members, as defined by the Internal Revenue Service, may attend MDC for credit courses at no cost for matriculation fees, as long as they file all appropriate required paperwork and remain in good academic standing according to current procedures.
 - 2. <u>Faculty.</u> Faculty members may enroll in credit courses at the College at no cost for matriculation, up to 6 credits for each term (Fall, Spring, Summer A & B). Such courses shall be taken outside of the faculty member's normal work hours.
 - 3. <u>Tuition Reimbursement.</u> Faculty members shall be reimbursed for tuition and fees for credits completed at other regionally accredited higher education institutions up to a maximum of twenty-four (24) credits per_year (Fall, Spring, Summer A & B), except for persons on leave. These courses must be taken in accordance with Articles 3 and 7. The faculty member will submit the required documentation and will be reimbursed at the rate of \$145.68 per undergraduate credit and \$340.65 per graduate credit.
- F. <u>Professional Travel.</u> If a faculty member is approved to attend a professional conference, the faculty member will be reimbursed up to the extent allowable by law for expenses incurred, subject to the availability of funds and College policies and procedures.

G. Retirement Programs.

- 1. <u>Florida Retirement System.</u> The College shall cover and enroll all bargaining unit faculty in the Consolidated Plans of the Florida Retirement System (FRS). The College shall fully fund its required participation in accordance with all terms and conditions of FRS and all other applicable laws, regulations, and statutes.
- 2. Regular Retirement Notice. The date of retirement for instructional faculty members must coincide with the last day of an academic term, unless the individual's retirement is preceded by an approved leave. Notice of retirement on the last day of the Fall Term must be given by October 1st preceding the retirement date. Notice for other terms must be given by March 1st preceding the retirement date. The date of retirement for faculty librarians shall be the end of the term, unless otherwise agreed to by

- the College. Notice of intent to retire must be given at least ninety (90) days in advance.
- 3. <u>Deferred Retirement Option Program (DROP).</u> The Florida Retirement System's Deferred Retirement Option Program (DROP) will be available to eligible faculty members. The specific provisions of the Florida Retirement System's Deferred Retirement Option Program (DROP) shall be available through Human Resources.
- 4. Retirement Sick Leave Payment Program. Faculty members with 10 years of full-time service at MDC who retire from the College will be eligible for sick leave payment at the time they retire from the College. Faculty members eligible will be paid for sick leave accrued, according to College Policy and Procedure in effect at ratification of this Agreement.
- 5. <u>Preferential Teaching Load Upon Retirement.</u> Retired faculty members may be given a preferential opportunity to teach credit classes within their discipline over adjunct faculty and will be paid at the same rate as faculty overload for three years following eligibility for re-employment.
- 6. <u>Individual Retiree Health Benefit Subsidy (IRHBS)</u>. The level of the College's contribution shall be based on years of MDC service and the lowest premium being charged by the insurance carrier, minus the Florida Retirement System Health Care Subsidy, with the combined total of the College and FRS contributions not to exceed the actual cost of the plan.
- 7. <u>Professor Emeritus Recognition.</u> The College President may recognize retired and retiring faculty members who have demonstrated excellence in their educational field, served the College, the students, and the community loyally for a minimum of eighteen (18) years, and achieved the rank of Professor.

H. <u>Separation Prior to Retirement.</u>

- 1. <u>Terminal Sick Leave Payment.</u>
 - a) Full-time faculty separating from the College before retirement are not eligible to receive a sick leave payout.
 - b) Faculty members terminating their employment with MDC and accepting employment with another FRS employer/institution may have their sick leave transferred under prevailing policies and procedures of the receiving institution. The payment procedures of the receiving institution shall govern any sick leave payment available to the former faculty member.

I. Terminal Leave Payment Program.

All faculty shall be covered by the college-wide Terminal Leave Payment Program in effect at the time of the ratification of this Agreement. The provider company or companies for this program shall not directly or indirectly solicit bargaining unit members regarding any other products or services not part of this benefit program.

Section 3. Domestic Partner Benefits

The College shall provide a domestic partner benefits program.

ARTICLE 11 INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS

Section 1. Purpose

The College and the UFMDC have a mutual interest in establishing an environment that fosters and encourages the creativity of individual faculty members. In accordance with that mutual goal, the purpose of this Article is to identify ownership, uses, and rights regarding certain Intellectual Property that may be created by faculty members.

Section 2. Definitions

- A. **Intellectual Property** means any and all Copyrightable Material (including all derivative works, updates, and modifications), Inventions (whether patentable or not), Tangible Research Materials, Trademarks, Trade Names, and Trade Secrets, including but not limited to, educational materials, books, textbooks, articles, dramatic and musical compositions, poetry, fictional and non-fictional narratives, analyses (e.g., scientific, logical, opinion or criticism), works of art and design, photographs, films, video and audio recordings, computer software, web based materials, architectural and engineering drawings, choreography, works (whether copyrightable or not), publications, compositions, discoveries, and processes.
- B. Scholarly Work Scholarly and instructional Intellectual Property prepared by faculty at the College that fall within certain categories of Copyrightable Works, including, but not limited to: textbooks, class notes, classroom presentation and instructional materials, lecture notes, course handouts, overhead/Power Point© presentations, research articles, educational courseware, recordings (video or audio), computer software, photography, web-based materials, publications, choreography, research monographs, paintings, drawings, sculpture, musical compositions and performances, dramatic works and performances, poetry, fiction and nonfiction, or other works of artistic expression.
- C. **Substantial Support** Financial, personnel, or other support provided by the College to faculty members over and above the cost of the faculty member's normal: compensation, office space, technological, computer, and other College services, audio-visual services and equipment, minimal secretarial support, local telephone use, minimal office supplies, and copy services.
- D. **Work-For-Hire** refers to any work specifically ordered or commissioned by the College that is performed by a faculty member outside of the faculty member's regular 35-hour workweek and for which the parties expressly agree in a written instrument signed by them that the work shall be considered a work made for hire.

E. **Net Revenues** – means gross receipts of anything of value less expenses incurred in connection with the creation, commercializing and/or copyrighting or patenting of the Intellectual Property, including, but not limited to, direct costs of obtaining, securing, and marketing copyrights or patents, indirect costs, and all reasonable attorneys' fees. For purposes of this Agreement, Net Revenues only include Net Revenues collected by the College.

Section 3. Sole Ownership by Faculty

The faculty member(s) shall be the sole and exclusive owner of the following Intellectual Property (s)he created, to which the College waives any and all ownership interest:

- A. Any and all Intellectual Property created without Substantial Support.
- B. Any and all Scholarly Work that is part of the faculty member's instructional assignments, regardless of the degree of support provided by the College.
- C. The parties acknowledge and agree that Section 3 shall not apply to Intellectual Property created by a faculty member under a "Work-for-Hire" agreement with the College, or to Intellectual Property created by a faculty member through grant funds obtained by the College for the creation of that specific Intellectual Property.

Section 4. Sole Ownership by the College

The College shall be the sole and exclusive owner of the following Intellectual Property, to which the faculty member waives any and all ownership interest:

- A. Intellectual Property wherein the faculty member(s) received Substantial Support from the College (except as indicated in Section 3B above).
- B. Intellectual Property created by a faculty member through grant funds obtained by the College for the creation of that specific Intellectual Property.
- C. Intellectual Property created by a faculty member for the College under a Work-For-Hire Agreement.

Section 5. Use of Intellectual Property

- A. The College acknowledges that a faculty member owns all legal rights in the Intellectual Property (s)he owns, including the right to use, reproduce, distribute, and prepare derivative works.
- B. The Faculty acknowledge that the College owns all legal rights in the Intellectual Property it owns, including the right to use, reproduce, distribute, and prepare derivative works.

- C. Either Party may use Intellectual Property owned by the other Party as authorized by law (i.e., "Fair Use").
- D. For that Intellectual Property that is owned by the College, all faculty, including the creator(s), may only use such property for instructional purposes at the College, unless otherwise agreed to in writing by the College.
- E. A faculty member who wishes to identify his or her relationship with the College with regard to any Intellectual Property (s)he owns shall seek prior approval in writing (e-mail included) from the Vice Provost for Academic Affairs. If the Vice Provost does not respond within 30 calendar days, the request shall be deemed approved.
- F. If the College wishes to use any Intellectual Property owned by a faculty member in any promotional or marketing materials of the College, the College shall seek prior approval in writing (e-mail included) from the faculty member who created the Intellectual Property. If the faculty member to whom the request was submitted does not respond within 30 calendar days, the request shall be deemed approved.

Section 6. Distance and Alternative Learning

The following applies when a faculty member(s) receives Substantial Support from the College for the creation of Distance and Alternative Learning sessions.

- A. Distance and Alternative Learning is defined as any condition of learning (including telecourses) where instructor and student are physically separate for much, if not all, of the experience, including sessions in which interaction is mediated by some form of technology (currently audio, video, and computer technologies) that allows for students and instructor to engage in the process of education.
- B. Distance and Alternative Learning sessions may only be taped or reproduced for the purpose of student review or system failure. The tape or reproduction will be available on a non-circulating basis for appropriate student use during the one current semester the faculty member is teaching the Distance or Alternative Learning session. The College shall not release such recorded session for outside use without obtaining the faculty member's written consent to said re-telecast or release of the session. Distance and Alternative Learning courses will be assigned on the terms outlined in this Agreement.

Section 7. Compensation

A faculty member(s) who creates College-owned Intellectual Property, with the approval of the College, shall be compensated by the College on one of the terms set forth below, which shall be agreed upon by the parties in writing. Payment of compensation under this Section shall not continue beyond the expiration of the statutory period of protection for any Intellectual Property.

- A. Forty percent (40%) of the Net Revenues collected by the College for each Intellectual Property created under this Article shall be set aside annually by the College and Net Revenues shall be divided equally among the faculty member creator(s) of the Intellectual Property. The faculty member co-creators may agree to an alternative distribution arrangement by providing the College with a written agreement evidencing this arrangement. The College shall have no obligation to pursue or pay uncollected Net Revenues. However, this does not preclude a faculty member from pursuing uncollected Net Revenues due to the faculty member.
- B. A flat rate negotiated in advance between the College and the faculty member creator(s).

Section 8. Documentation

Prior to a faculty member's creation of College-owned Intellectual Property, the College and the faculty member shall execute a written agreement that shall include an acknowledgment form identifying the compensation arrangement (See Section 7 A. and B. above) and all other material terms.

Section 9. Recording of Presentations

MDC and the Union agree that students may record classroom lectures or other presentations, using tape recorders or other electronic or mechanical devices, provided that the students only use the recording for educational reasons and not for any financial gain.

Recording of classroom presentations may be used only for the purpose of student review or system failure, unless otherwise agreed to by the College and the faculty member.

Section 10. Disputes

Any and all disputes between a faculty member(s) and the College concerning this Article, including any issues arising under any agreements executed pursuant to Section 7 and 8 above, that cannot be resolved, shall be resolved and enforceable pursuant to the grievance and final and binding arbitration procedures contained in this contract.

Either party may reopen negotiations on this Article 11 any time after one year following ratification of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 12 LEAVES

The following leaves are the only ones provided for faculty.

Section 1. Leaves with Pay

A. <u>Professional Development Leave.</u> Professional Development Leaves are granted to full-time faculty. The purpose of such leaves is to provide opportunity for full-time faculty members to engage in activities that will result in improved performance. The emphasis is on the acquisition of additional skills, competencies, and knowledge that will contribute to the individual's capability at the College.

Personnel completing a Professional Development Leave shall be required to file with the Division of Human Resources, immediately upon return, either an official transcript of all credits earned or a report of program or activities completed. Such documents shall be in agreement with the purpose of the leave, as set forth in the approved employee request for Professional Development Leave.

Eligibility for an initial Professional Development Leave may be established by having served at the institution in a faculty capacity for a minimum of five (5) consecutive years. Eligibility to apply for a subsequent Professional Development Leave shall be established after having served five (5) consecutive years, beginning with the date of the completion of the previous leave.

A maximum of ten (10) Professional Development Leaves shall be granted to the faculty per year. The basic component of this leave is for the equivalent of half of an academic year, i.e., one major term (Fall or Spring) and one short session (Summer A or B). In addition, such leaves may be taken in combination with a 24 point Banked-Point Leave. It is also possible for the dates of the leave to be arranged out of sequence with major terms, if that is in the best interest of the College and the employee. Professional Development Leave shall be granted at 100% of the annual salary for the equivalent of a major and a minor term. Faculty on Professional Development Leave may not teach overload or non-credit courses, receive task points, or substitute pay.

Should the President have evidence that the employee is not fulfilling the conditions of the leave agreement at any time during a particular Professional Development Leave, the Professional Development Leave salary payments may be terminated. An illustration would be a situation where there had been an agreement to enroll in a credit program for a specified number of semester credits and this had not occurred.

Each year, faculty interested in a Professional Development Leave shall submit a Professional Development Leave form indicating when they wish to take such leave, for what purpose, and the value to the department and the College. It shall be within the sole discretion of the College President to award the Professional Development Leave. Decisions made in the Professional Development Leave process are not subject to the grievance process.

- B. <u>Administrative Leave</u>. Administrative Leave with pay shall be granted to full-time faculty members who are subpoenaed in-the-line of duty to represent the College as a witness or defendant. The faculty member will receive regular pay, per diem, and payment for travel expenses, and shall be required to turn over to the College any payments received in connection with the subpoena.
- C. <u>Jury Duty Leave</u>. Jury Duty Leave with pay shall be granted to full-time faculty members who are summoned as a potential member of a jury panel. Jury fees shall be retained by the employee. The College shall not reimburse the employee for meals, lodging and travel expenses incurred while serving as a juror. The faculty member must submit a copy of the summons to the immediate supervisor for recordkeeping.
- D. Illness or Injury in the Line of Duty. Faculty members injured in the course and scope of their duties or who have contracted a contagious or infectious disease while on duty, deemed compensable under applicable Workers Compensation Law, will be entitled to leave of no more than twelve (12) work days during any one contract year. Faculty members are required to promptly notify their supervisor regarding such illness or injury. Notification and claim for compensation and payment shall be in accordance with the laws of the State of Florida and filed by the end of the pay period in which such absence occurred. If the disability or illness extends beyond this time, the employee shall use regular accrued sick leave and may use banked points. If such leave is covered by Worker's Compensation, it shall be prorated and the employee's injury in line of duty leave, sick leave, or banked point leave (at the option of the faculty member), will be charged only the difference between the Worker's Compensation rate and the daily rate. Total compensation paid shall not exceed the faculty member's normal rate of compensation.
- E. <u>Legislative Leave</u>. Faculty members elected to serve in the State Legislature may be placed on Legislative Leave while away for official State legislative business. Such leave shall require approval in advance by the Campus President. The scheduling of Legislative Leave shall take into consideration the least possible disruption of student learning. Leaves granted for this purpose shall include a salary reduction authorization at a rate equal to the daily salary paid State Legislators.

- F. <u>Military Leave.</u> Faculty will be granted military leave in accordance with State and Federal laws.
 - 1. TEMPORARY DUTY (TDY): Faculty who are members of a reserve unit in the armed services or members of the National Guard shall receive their regular pay for required military training periods up to a maximum of seventeen (17) days during the College's fiscal year. This duty is generally referred to as "Temporary Duty" for the purpose of training. Such leave shall be granted in accordance with applicable State and Federal laws. Faculty members granted leave under this provision are expected to return to their position at the College, without prejudice, immediately upon completion of this tour of duty.

2. INVOLUNTARY DUTY: Faculty members

- a) Inducted for duty in the armed services, or
- Recalled to active duty from reserve status for a period of thirty (30) b) days or more shall be granted military leave. The College will pay the employee at full pay for up to thirty (30) days. This thirty (30) days of full pay is inclusive of the seventeen (17) days paid for any Temporary Duty taken under paragraph E(1). The remainder of such leave will be without pay unless the faculty member experiences a loss in total compensation because of his/her involuntary activation or deployment as a member of the Reserve or National Guard. The College will provide additional compensation equal to the difference between the College's total compensation and total military compensation (including military allowances and supplements, but excluding combat pay). Faculty members granted leave under this provision shall, upon completion of the tour of duty, be returned to employment without prejudice, provided they apply for re-employment upon discharge or release from active duty within the applicable time frames, as set forth under Uniform Services Employment and Re-employment Act of 1994 (USERRA).
- 3. VOLUNTARY DUTY: Faculty members who wish to volunteer for military service may do so, but they will only be paid full pay up to a maximum of thirty (30) days. This thirty (30) days of full pay is inclusive of the seventeen (17) days paid for any Temporary Duty taken under paragraph E (1) and/or the thirty (30) days Involuntary leave taken under paragraph E (2).
- G. <u>Personal Leave.</u> Faculty members shall be entitled to four (4) personal (non-cumulative) leave days per faculty member's contract year. These days shall be charged against accrued sick leave. Faculty members must apply for and receive

approval for such leave by mutual agreement with their supervisor at least twenty-four (24) hours in advance, except when circumstances require or dictate a lesser notice. Faculty members need not state the reason for such leave. Approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. In cases where approval is obtained on a verbal basis, faculty members must provide their supervisor with a written leave form no later than twenty-four (24) hours after their return to work.

H. <u>Sick Leave</u>. Each full-time faculty member shall earn one (1) day (seven hours) of sick leave with compensation for each calendar month of service or major fraction of a calendar month of service, not to exceed eleven (11) days (seventy-seven hours) for each fiscal or contract year. Sick leave shall be cumulative from year to year to the extent allowed by law. Faculty on a 196±2 day contract shall earn no more than ten (10) sick leave days (seventy hours) per year. Faculty on a 216±2 day contract shall earn no more than eleven (11) sick leave days (seventy-seven hours) per year.

Faculty who qualify for and have accumulated sick leave may use portions of sick leave in thirty (30) minute increments for the following reasons only:

- 1. Medical or dental appointments, examinations, treatments, or illness of the employee, employee's father, mother, brother, sister, spouse, significant other, child, minor dependent, or other close relative or member of the employee's household, which cannot be scheduled during non-duty hours.
- 2. Death of the employee's father, mother, brother, sister, spouse, significant other, child, minor dependent, or other close relative or member of the employee's household.

Faculty members who find it necessary to be absent from duty for either classroom or non-classroom hours shall notify their immediate supervisor prior to the opening of the College, with adequate time to secure a substitute, but no later than one (1) hour before the faculty members'scheduled daily start time, except where circumstances require or dictate a lesser notice. Faculty members must provide their supervisor with a written leave form no later than twenty-four (24) hours after their return to work. In case faculty members are unable to notify their direct supervisor, then notification should be made to the next higher supervisory level. On campus and class hours will not be changed to avoid use of sick days without prior approval of immediate supervisor.

Faculty members with no available sick leave balance will be permitted to use no more than four (4) non-duty days (twenty-eight hours) as a substitute for paid sick leave. Faculty members who use non-duty days (hours) for sick leave purposes are obligated to either:

- a) Work the number of non-duty days (hours) at a future time, mutually agreed upon by the faculty member and supervisor, during the faculty member's contract year, or
- b) File an amended leave form to charge such non-duty days (hours) against sick leave days accrued later during the faculty member's contract year.

Faculty members are obligated to ensure that their non-duty day and sick leave balances are reconciled on or before the end of the faculty member's contract year. In the case of illness during the final three months of the faculty member's contract year, non-duty days (hours) utilized during the prior contract year must be worked during the following three-week August recess.

After five (5) consecutive days of sick leave, a licensed physician's statement may be required prior to authorization and payment for additional consecutive days of sick leave. This statement will include the following:

Date(s) of illness.

Authorization to return to work and date.

- I. Sick Leave Pool. Full-time faculty members who have completed one full year of employment and have at least ten (10) days (seventy hours) of accrued sick leave at the time of the enrollment period for the Pool are eligible to voluntarily participate in the College's Sick Leave Pool. Participating faculty members shall contribute both initially and at any time replenishment of the Pool is required. Use of the Sick Leave Pool shall be limited to the individual employee's personal illness, accident, or injury and shall be subject to the exhaustion of all other accrued sick leave and banked points. Use of the Sick Leave Pool shall be contingent, at all times, upon availability of sick leave days in the Pool. Participating faculty members who resign, retire, or terminate employment, or choose to cancel membership in the Sick Leave Pool, shall not be eligible to withdraw any sick leave days that have been contributed to the Pool. Contributions to and use of days in the Sick Leave Pool will be governed by College Policies and Procedures.
- J. <u>Temporary Duty Leave (TDY).</u> The College President may authorize Temporary Duty leave for any full-time faculty member absent from regular duty and work location for performance of other educational services, including professional meetings, study courses, workshops, and other similar functions. Faculty members assigned such leave shall receive regular pay and may be allowed travel expenses, as provide by State Statutes, State Board of Education Regulations and related College Policies.

Section 2. Leaves Without Pay

- A. <u>Family Medical Leave</u>. This leave is limited to no more than 12 weeks of unpaid leave for faculty members who find it necessary to be absent from their normal duties for their own illness, pregnancy, paternity, adoption, childbirth or the illness of a family member as specified under federal, state and local legislation. Such leave is subject to approval, as specified under current federal, state and local legislation.
- B. Personal Leave Without Pay. Faculty members who find it necessary to be absent from normal duties for their own illness or the illness of a family member, pregnancy, adoption, childbirth and related medical conditions, paternity or for other personal reasons (e.g. formal education and/or training) may be eligible for personal leave without pay for a period of no more than one (1) year. Such leave may be extended for one (1) additional year. Individuals are not permitted to assume full-time or part-time employment with other employers outside the College while on Leave Without Pay without prior written approval by the College. Leave requests must be written and approved prior to the commencement of the leave, except in cases of medical emergency. Leave requests of more than thirty (30) days must have prior Board approval.
- C. <u>Consulting Leave.</u> Faculty members shall receive leave without pay for consulting engagements for up to ten (10) days per academic year. This is unpaid leave with no reimbursement for travel expenses. A leave request must be submitted for approval to the faculty member's immediate supervisor a minimum of five (5) days in advance of the initial day of the leave.

Section 3. Non-Duty Day Exchange

Such exchange of days is granted only to faculty assigned by their immediate supervisors to advisement or other pre-approved work assignments during a defined recess period – the December holiday break, the August interim period, and the break between the Spring and Summer A sessions. The number of such exchange days is limited to a maximum of five (5) non-duty days in any contract year. Approval of such exchange is contingent upon the approval of the immediate supervisor. Individuals assigned to advisement responsibilities must be familiar with academic advisement procedures, requirements, and standards. Requests from eligible faculty members must be submitted in writing and submitted in advance and specify the requested exchange date(s) during the contract year. If enough qualified faculty do not request this exchange of days, the Chair may select, with reasonable advance notice, qualified faculty, in reverse order of seniority, to be available for advisement during recess periods, as needed, and work with the faculty member to determine alternate exchange days during the year. When it is not possible to exchange such days, faculty will be paid for additional days worked at their daily rate. During the August interim period, faculty may work days to be exchanged during the next contract year.

Section 4. Reporting Faculty Leave (With and Without Pay)

A College approved office schedule format will be developed and completed each term by each faculty member. This schedule will compute the total hours scheduled each work day (excluding meal breaks.) Faculty absences will be reported by hours, according to the total hours to be worked on each day (i.e., a faculty schedule with four [4] hours to be worked on Monday; eight [8] hours to be worked on Tuesday; and six [6] hours to be worked on Wednesday would have absences reported as four, eight, or six, depending upon the day of the absence.) Absences of less than a total work day would be reported in terms of the exact hours absent as compared to total hours to be worked on that day. Days when classes are not scheduled (such as days at the beginning of each semester and final examination days) are full contract days and equal to seven (7) hours; however, faculty may work fewer than seven (7) hours on such days, if the total workweek is equal to 35 hours. Graduation day and Conference Day are full contract days and equal to seven (7) hours, which will be used in reporting absences on such days. Faculty are expected to be present and attend sessions and activities scheduled for the entirety of Conference Day.

ARTICLE 13 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

Section 1. Retention of Management Rights

The Employer retains all powers, rights, authority, duties, and prerogatives conferred upon it by the laws of the State of Florida or enjoyed prior to the execution of this Agreement, except as otherwise stated in this Agreement, which rights shall include, but are not limited to, the following rights:

- A. To establish educational policies and procedures and to ensure the rights and educational opportunities of students;
- B. To manage and administratively control the College and its properties, its facilities, and the activities of its employees;
- C. To hire all faculty and, subject to the provisions of law, to determine their qualifications and the conditions of their continued employment, discipline, dismissal, or demotion; and to promote, assign, and transfer all such faculty;
- D. To determine the time and hours of operation;
- E. To determine the kinds and levels of services to be provided and the methods and means of providing those services, including entering into contract(s) with private vendors for services;
- F. To determine staffing patterns;
- G. To determine the number and classification of personnel needed;
- H. To control and regulate the use of machinery, facilities, equipment, and other property of the College;
- I. To determine, establish, increase, reduce, or eliminate the number, location, and operation of programs, departments, divisions, and all other units of the College;
- J. To build, move, modify, or close facilities, centers, or campuses;
- K. To establish budget procedures and determine budgetary allocations;
- L. To determine the methods of raising and using revenue;
- M. To take action on any matter in the event of an emergency;
- N. To schedule classes and to assign faculty to meet the needs of the students, the community, and the College;
- O. To develop, maintain, and enforce administrative rules, procedures, policies, regulations, and practices.

Section 2. Implementation and Exercise of Management Rights

Upon an appropriate written request of UFMDC, the Employer agrees to engage in impact bargaining. In order to state a valid request for impact bargaining, UFMDC shall identify with specificity the perceived impact upon the terms of conditions of employment that has resulted from the exercise of a management right.

ARTICLE 14 RECOGNITION

Section 1. Certification

The Employer hereby recognizes UFMDC as the exclusive bargaining agent for MDC employees occupying positions identified as "included" positions in the Florida Public Employees Relations Commission Certification Order in Case No. RC-97-048, dated March 20, 1998.

Section 2. Unit Clarification

Any additions or deletions to the bargaining unit shall be by an order of the Florida Public Employees Relations Commission.

ARTICLE 15 REDUCTION OF FACULTY

In the event the Board of Trustees determines that the number of bargaining unit employees must be reduced for any reason, such reduction in bargaining unit members shall be based on objective, reasonable, and non-discriminatory standards, which shall not be arbitrary nor capricious nor deprive employees of other rights conferred by this Agreement or the laws of Florida and the United States. If a reduction in the number of bargaining unit members is determined to be necessary, the following procedure shall be controlling:

Section 1. Reduction

- A. <u>Faculty Affected.</u> Faculty members affected by a reduction in force will be determined by the academic needs of the program. The determination of which faculty members will be affected will be based on an analysis of the qualifications of the faculty members to teach the remaining courses, the accreditation standards of the appropriate agencies, and annual contract status. All of the above being equal, length of service shall be the determining factor.
- B. Faculty Notification. A faculty member affected by layoff will be notified, if practicable, by April 30 for a reduction to become effective in the Fall term, by October 1 for a reduction to become effective in the Spring term, and by February 1 for a reduction to become effective in either Summer term. In the event this notice is not practicable, the affected faculty member will be given at least sixty (60) calendar days' notice prior to the term in which the reduction occurs. Affected faculty members will receive the cash equivalent of three (3) months of College provided employee insurance premiums (health and dental) and five percent (5%) of their base salary. Affected faculty members shall have the right to participate in College health and dental insurance programs as permitted under federal law at no cost to the College.

Section 2. Recall

- A. Recall Employment List. Faculty members affected by a reduction in force will be placed on a recall employment list for two (2) years following the reduction in force, with the last member laid off being the first to be recalled, based on the member's ability to teach in the discipline and meet accreditation standards.
- B. <u>Benefit Restoration.</u> All benefits to which a faculty member was entitled at the time of layoff shall be restored in full upon re-employment within the recall period.
- C. <u>Recall Notification.</u> The College shall notify the recalled employee by certified mail to the last known address of the employee. The burden is on the employee to notify the Human Resources Department of any change in address. Within fifteen



ARTICLE 16 SALARY

Section 1. Salary Increase

Upon ratification of this Agreement by the parties, the base salary of each faculty member shall be increased three (3%) percent effective August 18, 2022, up to the maximum of the assigned salary range indicated in Section 2.

Section 2. Salary Ranges

The ranges effective August 18, 2022 are as follows:

Minimum and Maximum Salary Ranges effective August 18, 2022

Rank	Minimum Base	Maximum Base
Instructor	\$49,973	\$72,667
Assistant Professor	\$55,969	\$81,388
Associate Professor	\$62,684	\$91,152
Associate Professor, Senior	\$70,205	\$102,091
Professor	\$80,037	\$116,382

Section 3. Doctoral Stipend

Personnel awarded the Doctoral Stipend will have an annual maximum salary as follows effective August 18, 2022 (See Article 17, Section 3):

Rank	Maximum Salary with
	Doctoral Stipend
Instructor	\$75,667
Assistant Professor	\$84,388
Associate Professor	\$94,152
Associate Professor, Senior	\$105,091
Professor	\$119,382

Section 4. Faculty Award

In appreciation of faculty's commitment to educational excellence during the COVID-19 Pandemic and for participating in training on pedagogy that fosters student success and/or restructuring course deliveries to meet the multiple modalities introduced to accommodate student learning, the College will provide to all eligible full-time faculty a one-time non-recurring award as follows:

• Faculty who complete by December 31, 2022, a minimum of three (3) College designated Learning Management System (LMS) workshops, will receive a one-time award of \$3,000 no later than January 31, 2023. The programming for this training is intended to provide a coordinated approach to professional development opportunities for faculty to support student success at MDC. Each training element will have an hours component which will be equal to the professional development hours faculty will receive for completing the training as part of the professional development requirement. No more than 12 hours of training shall be required in order to receive the one-time \$3,000 Faculty Award. The 12 hours of LMS training counts toward but is not equal to the LMS training requirement in Appendix C, Section 1A. The College will make the sole determination as to whether faculty have completed the training entitling them to \$3,000.00.

Section 5. Future Negotiations/Contract Re-Openers

At least one hundred twenty (120) days prior to August 1, 2023, the parties will meet to engage in salary compensation negotiations for the academic year beginning August 2023.

Section 6. Faculty Exceeding Salary Maximum

Where calculated salary increases would otherwise exceed the maximum salary indicated in Section 2, base salary will be increased to the base salary maximum and fifty percent (50%) of any remaining calculated salary increase will be provided in the form of a one-time payment. This one-time payment will be distributed to affected faculty members no later than three months from the effective date of the salary increase.

Section 7. Salary Deductions

The College agrees that the Union may designate up to one (1) additional payroll deduction slot to be utilized to deduct amounts from pay from members who so authorize and remit such deduction as directed in writing. Such deduction shall be transmitted by the College to the Union's duly elected treasurer or as otherwise directed by the Union, no later than ten (10) days from date it was withheld. The Union will notify the College thirty (30) days prior to any future changes to the structure and/or the amount of this deduction.

ARTICLE 17 OTHER COMPENSATION

Section 1. Continuing Contract

Faculty who are awarded continuing contract shall be awarded a continuing contract increment of \$1,500. The continuing contract increment shall be added to the faculty member's base pay effective on the first day of the continuing contract. Awarding of continuing contract signifies rights as outlined in State Board of Education Rules.

Section 2. Promotion in Rank

Promotional awards from one academic rank to the immediately succeeding academic rank granted to full-time faculty members shall be awarded as follows:

Rank	Increment
Professor	\$3,500
Associate Professor, Senior	\$3,000
Associate Professor	\$2,500
Assistant Professor	\$1,500

Full-time faculty members promoted to the next academic rank shall be placed at the minimum of the pay range of the new academic rank or receive the assigned increment, whichever is greater.

Section 3. Doctoral Increment

Faculty who file an official transcript with Human Resources reflecting that they hold an earned doctorate from a nationally or regionally accredited institution or association recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education, shall be awarded an increase in annual salary of \$3,000. The doctoral stipend shall be awarded effective with the date of receipt of the official transcript with the Division of Human Resources. Personnel awarded the doctoral stipend may exceed the salary range by the amount of the stipend. Foreign credentials shall be evaluated by the College for U.S. equivalency.

Section 4. Substitute Pay

In order to assure that students receive the best educational experience possible, qualified substitutes will be employed whenever possible if a faculty member is absent from class.

A. For Planned Leave

- 1. Faculty member obtains approval for leave from Chair and assures that appropriate leave papers are completed and submitted. Faculty member informs Chair that substitution is required.
- 2. Faculty member assumes primary responsibility for identifying another faculty member to substitute, giving primary consideration to familiarity with curriculum and content areas, and provides information to substitute about class to be covered.
- 3. Faculty member consults with and obtains approval from Chair regarding who is the proposed substitute for a class.
- 4. Chair completes substitute pay form (and RPA if necessary) so substitute faculty member can be compensated for work.

B. For Emergency/Unplanned Leave

- 1. Faculty member notifies Chair in the most timely manner possible of inability to conduct class.
- 2. Chair, in consultation with faculty, identifies substitute faculty member, providing substitute with information about class to be covered.
- 3. Faculty member assures that leave forms are completed and submitted to Chair.
- 4. Chair completes substitute pay form (and RPA if necessary) so substitute faculty member can be compensated for work.
- C. <u>Class Substitution.</u> Unit members who are asked to serve as substitutes in classes for which they are qualified will agree to serve, as long as there is no conflict in class schedules. A maximum of 6 hours per semester may be required of a faculty member.

Substitute pay will be computed at a rate of \$25 per hour of classroom instruction. Faculty who substitute during their scheduled work day, with the approval of the Chair, will be similarly compensated to offset scheduled work taken home for completion. Leave papers must support the use of substitutes. After a maximum period of two weeks of substitution for the same class sequence, continued substitution by the same faculty member will be converted to overload points prorated for the remaining portion of the substitution required.

Section 5. Overloads

- A. Overloads are not an entitlement. The College will determine all classes to be taught as overload by full-time faculty. No faculty member can be required to teach an overload. Faculty who are receiving release time points remain eligible for overload assignment.
- B. Overload pay is computed at a rate of \$2,844 for a 12-point course (\$237 per point). A faculty member may be granted up to 72 overload points during the contractual year, as long as the total overload points do not exceed 42 points for fall and 42 points for spring, with the two terms combined not exceeding 60 points, and the total combined overload points for summer A and B not exceeding 48. A faculty member whose point assignment makes it impossible to teach the exact limitation of overload will be permitted to exceed this limit.
- C. The College will designate which course will be the overload class.
- D. Faculty members are not paid whenever they are absent from their overload classes, unless the absence is due to approved College business, temporary duty, or administrative leave.
- E. Seniority is the priority that occurs because of length of service to the College on a continuous, full-time College-wide basis. Seniority of faculty members is determined based on the date they began continuous full-time employment as a member of the faculty. Conflicts of seniority among faculty members with the same total years of full-time service will be resolved by month, then date of birth. Further conflicts will be resolved by a flip of a coin in Human Resources. The official College faculty seniority list will be posted by Human Resources on the College's intranet, and will be updated any time a new full-time faculty member is employed or one terminates.
- F. During each Fall semester, the faculty with the highest College-wide seniority in the department will indicate to their Chair their selection of a specific overload course. The same process will be followed consecutively until all overload assignments have been requested, without exceeding the overload limits. After faculty selection of in-load and overload courses is complete within the relevant home department, and with the permission of the home campus Chair and the receiving Chair, faculty may select overload classes in other departments throughout the College. Course cancellations, unassigned classes, and other similar events may result in modification to the schedule(s). Modification decisions made by the Chair for class assignments are not subject to the grievance procedure. Every reasonable effort will be made to honor these selections.
- G. During each subsequent semester, selection rotation begins with the faculty member with the highest College-wide seniority in the department not offered an overload opportunity for the previous semester.

Section 6. Point Banking

A. <u>Point Banking Maximum.</u> A maximum of eighty-four (84) points may be carried forward from one academic year to the next, except for Grandfathered faculty, as provided below. Banked point leave must be approved in advance. Requests for banked point leave by faculty must be made at least thirty (30) days in advance of the time the leave is to be taken, unless exigent circumstances exist. Approval shall consider the needs of students and the department. Management decision/response must be communicated to the faculty within twenty (20) days of the request.

B. <u>Category Definitions</u>

- 1. Grandfathered Faculty Those faculty with more than eighty-four (84) points in the bank (see C1). Once such faculty drop to eighty-four (84) or fewer points in the bank, they permanently move to the Non-Grandfathered Faculty category.
- 2. Non-Grandfathered Faculty Those faculty with eighty-four (84) or fewer points in the bank.
- 3. Category Limitation These are the only two categories permitted under this agreement.

C. Grandfathered Faculty

NOTE: Provisions in this section do not apply to Non-Grandfathered Faculty.

- 1. Grandfather Option. A one-time only "grandfather option" for those faculty currently with more than eighty-four (84) points in the bank as of the ratification of this Agreement will permit such Grandfathered Faculty to continue to have more than eighty-four (84) points in the bank.
- 2. Use of Grandfathered Banking Points. Points in Grandfathered Faculty accounts may be taken during any term (and may include load reduction), as long as administrative approval has been granted and no more than one year (144 points) is taken in leave at any one time. Faculty taking a full year leave will be required to return to the work place for at least one year before additional banked point leave may be taken, unless otherwise approved by the College President, whose decision shall be final and nongrievable. Exception to this restriction will be made for those faculty filing non-revocable retirement papers; in such case, all remaining banked points may be taken as banked-point leave prior to such non-revocable retirement.

- 3. Leave for Fall and/or Spring Term. Grandfathered Faculty may only request leave (for the entire term or in-load reduction) for the Fall and/or Spring Term by utilizing their Grandfathered Faculty banked points.
- 4. Summer A and/or B Leave Exception. Grandfathered Faculty may request banked point leave during the Summer Term A or B they are scheduled to work in one of two ways:
 - a. By utilizing points accumulated in their Grandfathered Faculty bank account, or
 - b. Grandfathered Faculty may bank a maximum of twenty-four (24) additional points in any given academic year (in excess of their current Grandfathered Faculty banked point balance) to be used for banked point leave only during the Summer Term A or B they are scheduled to work, during the same academic year in which the points were earned. The use of these points, as well as points in the bank, shall be governed by the same procedure(s) applying to all requests for leave. If banked point leave utilizing the newly acquired points is not taken during the academic year in which these points were earned, Grandfathered Faculty will be paid for the newly earned points, at the rate they were earned, by the end of the academic year.
- 5. Grandfathered Faculty Category Requirement. When Grandfathered Faculty drop to eighty-four (84) points or fewer in their Grandfathered Faculty bank point account, they permanently become a member of the Non-Grandfathered Faculty category.

D. Non-Grandfathered Faculty

NOTE: Provisions in this section do not apply to Grandfathered Faculty.

- 1. Banked Point Maximum. Non-Grandfathered Faculty will be permitted to bank a maximum of eighty-four (84) points.
- 2. Use of Non-Grandfathered Bank Points. Points in Non-Grandfathered Faculty accounts may be taken during any term (and may include load reduction), as long as administrative approval has been granted.
- 3. Leave for Fall and/or Spring Term. Non-Grandfathered Faculty may only request leave (for the entire term or in-load reduction) for the Fall and/or Spring Term if their Non-Grandfathered Faculty Banked account has sixty (60) points (or the corresponding in-load reduction points).

- 4. Leave for Summer A and/or B Term. Non-Grandfathered Faculty may only request banked point leave (for the entire term or in-load reduction) during the Summer Term A or B they are scheduled to work if their Non-Grandfathered Faculty bank account has at least twenty-four (24) points (or the corresponding in-load reduction points).
- E. <u>Leaving the College.</u> Faculty leaving the College for any reason with a banked point balance will be paid at the rate such points were earned.

Section 7. Compensation for Large Class Size

For classes with enrollment above 49 students, faculty will be assigned additional points, based on a three-credit 12-point class, according to the following chart. Classes with a base of other than 12 points will be adjusted proportionately. Class size will be determined by the number of paid students enrolled, as shown by the first class roll following the 100 percent refund date.

Number Stude	Points Paid	
<u>From</u>	<u>To</u>	
50	54	13
55	59	14
60	64	15
65	69	16
70	74	17
75	79	18
80	84	19
85	89	20

Num Stud	Points <u>Paid</u>	
From	To	
90	94	21
95	99	22
100	104	23
105	109	24
110	114	24
115	119	24
120	124	24

Section 8. Compensation for Small Class Size

Classes with low enrollment, which would normally cause a class to be canceled, may be prorated for reduced points (as appropriate to meet departmental productivity) and offered to a bargaining unit member. If mutually agreeable, the course will be assigned for the reduced point rate. Refusal to accept reduced compensation for a small class size will not be considered in the faculty member's performance review.

Section 9. Compensation for Other Activities

Release time or task assignments will be granted at the discretion of the College. Task assignments, if granted, will be at the rate of 5 hours = 1 point = \$100. No faculty can be required to accept a task point assignment. Task points shall be limited to a total of 45

points during the academic year. Task points supported by grant funding will not count towards the 45-point limit.

Section 10. Co-op and Independent Studies

A faculty member teaching a Co-op or Independent Study course may teach the class as part of a regular load or overload. Compensation for these courses will be at the rate of 1 point for every 3 students. Points are calculated based upon the number of students enrolled in the course by the 100% refund date.

Section 11. Pay Periods

The academic year shall be divided into 26 equal pay periods. Miami Dade College is a direct deposit employer and faculty members' paychecks will be deposited directly to an ACH participating institution of the faculty member's choice or to the South Florida Educational Federal Credit Union. Overload compensation shall be paid as part of the regular paycheck.

Section 12. Vocational Credit Certificate Courses

- A. Vocational Credit Certificate courses may only be combined with College non-transferable credit courses.
- B. Vocational Credit Certificate courses will be broken into "hands-on (H)" instructional hours and "drill-and-practice (D)" hours for each Vocational Credit class.
- C. Bargaining unit members teaching Vocational Credit Certificate "H" courses inload will be compensated at the rate of 1 point for four and one-half (4.5) clock hours of instruction (based on 50-minute hours). These courses will be available for selection by the faculty during the normal course selection process.
- D. Bargaining unit members teaching Vocational Credit Certificate "H" courses as overload will be compensated at a rate of 1 point for four and one-half (4.5) clock hours of instruction (based on 50-minute hours). These courses will be available for selection by the faculty during the normal overload course selection process.
- E. Bargaining unit members teaching Vocational Credit Certificate "D" courses inload will be compensated at a rate of 1 point for five (5) clock hours of instruction, not including break time between classes. These courses will be available for selection by the faculty during the normal class selection process.
- F. Bargaining unit members teaching Vocational Credit Certificate "D" courses as overload will be compensated at a rate of 1 point for five (5) clock hours of instruction, not including break time between classes. These courses will be

- available for selection by the faculty during the normal overload class selection process.
- G. The faculty member teaching a Vocational Credit Certificate "H" course, but not the corresponding "D" hours for the same course, will be responsible for participating with the Department Chair and lab personnel to identify and provide meaningful drill and practice assignments for students to complete so that all curriculum outcomes for the course are met. The Department Chair will make the final decision concerning these drill and practice assignments in situations where full-time faculty have not chosen the "D" hours during the normal course or overload selection process.
- H. In order to select the "D" portion of a Vocational Credit Certificate course through either the normal course or overload selection process, a full-time faculty member must also teach the corresponding "H" portion of the same course.
- I. The rate of compensation (credit v. PSAV/CTC) will be determined by the majority enrollment of students in the combined course.

Section 13. Non-Credit Courses

Bargaining unit members agreeing to teach in non-credit areas other than Vocational Credit Certificate courses (e.g., adult education, continuing workforce education, lifelong learning, or recreational) will be compensated according to the part-time non-credit instructional salary schedule established by the District Board of Trustees. Bargaining unit members may teach a maximum of 200 hours per academic year in non-credit courses, including adult education, continuing workforce education, lifelong learning, or recreational courses combined. Such assignments will not constitute part of an in-load assignment and must be taught outside of the 35-hour workweek.

ARTICLE 18 SAVINGS CLAUSE

Section 1. Severability

If any provision of the Agreement or any application of this Agreement to the parties is held to be contrary to law or State Board of Education Rules, then such provision or application shall not be deemed valid, except to the extent permitted by law or regulations. All other provisions or applications shall continue in full force and effect until termination of this Agreement. The parties will at that point conduct impact bargaining, if required, as per Chapter 447 of the Florida Statutes as to such provision or application declared in conflict.

ARTICLE 19 SCOPE OF AGREEMENT

Section 1. Scope of Agreement

This Agreement covers all matters relating to salaries, fringe benefits, working conditions, and all matters impacting salaries, fringe benefits, and working conditions of full-time faculty members in the bargaining unit for the period of the Agreement. Appendices are an integral part of this Agreement and are incorporated herein. However, the Table of Contents and the Index are not an integral part of this Agreement. There shall be no unilateral reopening of this Agreement, except as provided herein pursuant to Chapter 447 Florida Statutes.

ARTICLE 20 TEXTBOOK SELECTION

Section 1. Textbook Selection

The College recognizes the importance of faculty selection of textbooks (which may be in printed or digital format). A textbook adoption procedure will be as follows:

- A. Faculty within each department on each campus to which faculty are assigned shall select one main textbook (or more in the case of bundled texts and ancillary instructional materials) to be used in each course (including those taught by part-time faculty). Textbook selections shall be made by majority vote of the eligible department faculty participating in the selection process. Faculty shall consider affordability when selecting textbooks and instructional materials, including Open Educational Resources (OER). All full-time faculty who are qualified to teach the course shall be included in the voting in each department, except as indicated in item C.
- B. For Honors College, MDC Online, Study Abroad, and Independent Studies courses, faculty may select a different main textbook. See Appendix C for MDC Online.
- C. The Chair will be provided the opportunity to have input as to the textbooks being considered.
- D. An accompanying list of supplemental texts and ancillary instructional materials may be selected by each faculty in addition to the main course text(s) to meet the needs of the particular discipline.
- E. To avoid a conflict of interest any materials authored by faculty which will result in compensation may be used only if approved by a majority vote of voting faculty in the department. Faculty authoring such materials will excuse themselves from voting.
- F. It is the intent of this textbook procedure that textbooks selected under this process would be used for a minimum period of three years. However, with the concurrence of the Chair, this time limit may be abbreviated.
- G. The textbook selection procedure, which is handled by the faculty, will guarantee that the list of selected textbooks will be submitted to the Chair by the established deadline. Reasonable time shall be allowed for review and voting. In the event that this deadline is not adhered to, the textbook in current use will be re-ordered. Concerns regarding textbook selection may be discussed with UFMDC.

H.	The textbooks and materials selected must be available in formats accessible to
	students with disabilities in compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act
	of 1990 (ADA); Section 508 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 as amended; and
	other applicable state and federal statutes. The chairperson will ensure that faculty
	have access to resources to verify that textbooks and materials comply with the
	above referenced laws and regulations.

ARTICLE 21 WORK EXPECTATIONS

Section 1. Work Expectation Standards

In order to maintain the standards of excellence to which MDC is committed, all bargaining unit members are expected to observe the highest standards of job performance and professional excellence. The following is a list of possible duties for the work of the faculty during the thirty-five (35) hour workweek. This list is not exhaustive and may include other duties as requested by the Chair:

- A. <u>Course Preparation and Curriculum.</u> Provide appropriate course preparation to meet course objectives, grade student papers in a timely manner, and participate in curriculum and new program development and/or revision.
- B. <u>Testing.</u> Assist in the monitoring of out-of-class testing
- C. <u>Committee Assignments.</u> Complete in a timely and thorough manner all campus, College, and community committee assignments.
- D. <u>Graduation.</u> Attend and participate in graduation ceremonies in appropriate academic regalia.
- E. <u>Workshops.</u> Attend Center for Institutional and Organizational Learning (CIOL) workshops, as appropriate.
- F. <u>Participation in Meetings.</u> Attend and participate in departmental, division, campus, and College meetings by arriving promptly and remaining for the duration of the meeting.
- G. Workweek Hours. Maintain the required workweek schedule.
- H. <u>Academic Advisement.</u> Provide academic advisement; participate in academic advisement training.
- I. <u>Student Organizations.</u> Advise student organizations.
- J. <u>Accreditation.</u> Participate in the preparation of accreditation reports and documents and assist in the preparation for any visitation associated with the accreditation process.

- K. <u>Leave Forms.</u> Submit electronic leave forms in advance, as determined by College policies and procedures, and complete all required information. Accommodations will be made if the electronic form is not functioning.
- L. <u>Paperwork.</u> File all paperwork required by the College in a complete and timely manner.
- M. <u>Purge Class Rolls.</u> Confirm, and as appropriate, purge online class rolls within the deadlines established by the College.
- N. <u>Grades.</u> Submit all documents regarding grades within the deadlines established by the College using the College-approved platform. Accommodations will be made if the College-approved platform is not functioning.
- O. <u>Course Syllabus</u>. Prepare and provide to students on the first day of class a course syllabus that describes the course goals, objectives, and requirements, the nature of the course content, the methods of evaluation to be employed, and the basis upon which grades will be assigned. This course syllabus shall be submitted in advance to and approved by the supervisor of the department offering the course and shall comply with all departmental standards. Faculty members will make the necessary corrections.
- P. <u>Faculty Responsibilities.</u> Fulfill faculty role as established in the course syllabus.
- Q. <u>Recruitment and Retention.</u> Participate in student recruitment and retention activities.
- R. Faculty Mentor. Provide service as a mentor to new faculty members.
- S. <u>Absences.</u> Notify supervisor in advance in each instance when unable to teach a scheduled class.
- T. <u>Grants.</u> Participate in the preparation of grant proposals.
- U. <u>Licenses.</u> Maintain all professional licenses and certifications required for professional standing.
- V. <u>Faculty Schedules.</u> Submit to supervisor in advance the desired faculty schedule accounting for a thirty-five-hour workweek on a form to be designated by the College; post the schedule approved by the supervisor on faculty member's office door.
- W. <u>Confidentiality of Student Records.</u> Maintain confidentiality of student records as defined in College policies and procedures.
- X. <u>Leaves and Benefits.</u> Use College leaves and benefits appropriately.

- Y. <u>Paid Student Attendance.</u> Permit only students who have a paid schedule or an approved hold on their schedule to attend class.
- Z. <u>Student Evaluations.</u> Follow College policy and procedures concerning student evaluations.
- AA. <u>Parking Decals.</u> Use parking decals and cards only as authorized by the College.
- BB. Student Records. Maintain student records as specified by the College.
- CC. <u>Provide Information for the Student Petition Process.</u> Provide necessary information about a student's performance, behavior, and/or attendance in class, lab, or clinic to the appropriate committees or individuals in a timely manner (i.e., Grade Appeal, Student Grievance, etc.).
- DD. Other Duties. Perform other faculty duties as requested by the Chair.

ARTICLE 22 PROCEDURES FOR FUTURE NEGOTIATIONS

Commencement of Negotiations

On or about August 23, 2021 salary/compensation negotiations for the first year will commence.

At least one hundred and twenty (120) days before August 1, 2022 salary/compensation negotiations for the second year will commence.

At least one hundred and twenty (120) days before August 1, 2023 salary/compensation negotiations for the third year will commence.

Negotiations between UFMDC and the College for a subsequent Agreement will commence no later than one hundred and twenty (120) days prior to August 1, 2024.

ARTICLE 23 DURATION

The parties agree to maintain status quo for academic years 2019-2020 and 2020-2021 under the terms of the predecessor Agreement. This Agreement shall be effective as of August 16, 2021, following ratification by the faculty and by the MDC District Board of Trustees, and continue until the last day of the last pay period for the 2023-2024 academic year.

District Board of Trustees Miami Dade College	United Faculty of Miami Dade College Local 4253, FEA, AFT, AFL-CIO
BY	BY
CHAIR	PRESIDENT
ATTEST	ATTEST
SECRETARY	SECRETARY

APPENDIX A

DUES DEDUCTION AUTHORIZATION FORM

LOCAL 4253

United Faculty of Miami Dade College, FEA, AFT, AFL-CIO

AUTHORIZATION FOR PAYROLL DEDUCTION

I,											
	(Please	e Pri	nt N	(ame)						
an employee of Miami Dad deduct from my wages and p as established by the member	oay to Loca		•						•		
This authorization can only both the Employer and the V		d wi	ithin	thir	ty (3	30) d	ays]	by w	ritten	notice	to
Signature			-								_
Employee ID											
Date											
									CU	J 10-03 -	-98

APPENDIX B NURSING COURSE SELECTION PROCESS

The MDC School of Nursing offers the following programs:

Bachelor of Science in Nursing

Associate of Science in Nursing-Accelerated Option

Associate of Science in Nursing-Generic

Associate of Science in Nursing-Generic at Homestead and Baptist

Associate of Science in Nursing-Transitional/Bridge

- 1. Faculty members are assigned to teach in a particular program, and report to the Department Chairs based upon their assigned program.
- 2. Chairs will present faculty with the proposed course schedule for the next academic year by the date established by the Dean of Nursing.
- 3. The goal is to have 65% of nursing courses taught by full-time faculty members.
- 4. Faculty will identify their preference for the semester in which they will teach based on seniority. All faculty will first identify a preference for the Fall, then the Spring and, lastly, Summer A or Summer B. Faculty who wish to teach a course that crosses both Summer A and B can select a cross-term boundary course for both semesters, with the approval of the Chair. Faculty teaching across both A and B will be counted as ½ for the purpose of determining Summer A and B work assignments.
- 5. Faculty members teaching specialty courses (Psychiatric Nursing/Clinical, Obstetrical Nursing/Clinical and Psychiatric Nursing/Clinical) will first select their specialty courses within the assigned program. They then may select open specialty courses in other programs.
- 6. For the purpose of continuity for students within a course that crosses a major and minor term, faculty can choose to teach cross-term sequences for their duration when that sequence continues into the next semester for less than 6 weeks. The selection of Summer A or B must be honored according to the collective bargaining agreement and will not be influenced by courses that cross into Summer A. Faculty with courses going into Summer A, who are assigned to Summer B (based on faculty selection according to the collective bargaining agreement) will receive overload points for the remainder of their Summer A course extension up to the overload limits of the contract.
- 7. Faculty within each program will meet together for course selection, based on seniority of faculty within that program. Faculty will select courses for each semester during the college-wide window established for faculty course selection.
- 8. Faculty will first select from 58-62 points in their program. Course sections not selected will be open for overload and/or part-time faculty, following the provisions stated in the collective bargaining agreement.
- 9. Faculty who, at the end of the in-load selection process, cannot identify 58-62 points in their program because of scheduling conflicts, will first work with other faculty in the program to resolve the problem, and then the Chair. If the conflicts cannot be resolved, the faculty with less than 58 points will select from available courses in other programs for which they are qualified.
- 10. To be qualified to teach in any area of content specialization, the faculty must have related graduate education and/or documented practice experience.

Appendix B Page 82 Appendix B

- 11. For the selection of in-load courses during each of the first and second rounds, faculty who select one course valued at 28 or more points will select only 1 course or faculty may select any combination of courses up to a maximum of 27 combined points. The courses selected in combined rounds 1 and 2 cannot result in more than 62 points.
- 12. Faculty may select overload from any program, based on the processes described in the collective bargaining agreement.
- 13. The collective bargaining agreement will be followed in the event new sections become available or sections are cancelled.
- 14. Unanticipated changes in the location of a clinical site (e.g. agency denies an expected placement) will be honored by faculty, unless another faculty is willing to switch clinical locations within the swapping window provided by the collective bargaining agreement.
- 15. A goal of a minimum of 90% of lecture sections will be covered by full-time faculty. Clinical laboratory and skills courses are not considered "lecture" courses for the purpose of this agreement.
- 16. A goal of a minimum of 50% of the points in part-time tracks will be covered by full-time faculty.
- 17. Chairs will identify coordinators for the year, after clusters are identified. New coordinators will be encouraged to have a minimum of 20 hours of training for the role. Training may be obtained from a Chair, a faculty member who has experience as coordinator, an approved CIOL course, or any combination thereof. The 20 hours can be scheduled during campus/college hours in any semester prior to coordinating or during the first semester of coordinating.

Appendix B Page 83 Appendix B

APPENDIX C

MDC Online

Section I. Teaching for MDC Online

A. Faculty must achieve MDC Online Certification by successfully completing the required LMS training and the 8-hour certification workshop offered by CIOL prior to teaching an online course. Faculty must recertify every four (4) years as provided by CIOL. This recertification will coincide with the professional development cycle in Article 3, section 8. The first such deadline will be August 31, 2025. All such recertification hours shall count toward faculty professional development.

Section II. Course Selection

- A. Full-time faculty may select MDC Online courses as in-load or overload assignments as previously defined in Article 3. Section 4.B and Article 17 Section 5.B. The selection of MDC Online courses shall be conducted following the procedures delineated in the UFMDC/MDC Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA), Article 3, Section 4 and Article 17, Section 5.
- B. Priority Selection for Course Developers Each Semester Developer levels I and II shall have the right for priority selection of two (2) sections of the course developed. Only developers level III designated under the terms of the contract ending August 22, 2008 shall have the right for priority selection of one in-load or one overload section of the course developed.

Section III. Class Size and Points

MDC Online courses will be assigned 12 points based on a three-credit course. The College will set a reasonable class size limit. Faculty will be informed of the seat limit for courses at the time of course selection.

Section IV. Location of Faculty Teaching MDC Online Courses

The instructional and office hours for MDC Online courses selected as overload may be conducted virtually at alternative locations including locations off-campus. MDC Online inload instructional hours may be conducted virtually at alternative locations including locations off-campus. MDC Online inload office hours will be conducted in compliance with Article 3, section 4 D. The total number of instructional and office hours overload courses must be noted on the faculty work schedule and spread out over the week. Office hours must be posted so that students may reach faculty via phone, email, and/or prearranged chat.

Section V. Provisions for Evaluating Faculty

A minimum of one (1) announced observation will be conducted by the Chair according to the timeline put forth in the jointly developed faculty on-line observation form/rubric and its procedures.

Section VI. Course Development and Revision

A. MDC Faculty Guidelines and Quality Standards.

Given the unique nature of online delivery and for student ease of use of online instruction, quality standards may be instituted as long as they do not impinge on academic freedom. Full-time faculty may modify the master courses as long as their modifications do not conflict with adopted standards. At least one proctored assessment included in the master course must remain in the course. Faculty may not utilize a proctored assessment in a non-proctored setting. The College shall provide adequate facilities, personnel, and access for the administration of a proctored assessment.

B. New Course Development.

The MDC Online will develop a prioritized list of courses to be developed. A Request for Development (RFD) process will be established for those classes not currently offered as MDC Online courses. The list of courses to be developed will be made available to faculty for courses to be developed. Faculty interested in developing MDC Online courses must complete a "Request for Development" proposal and submit it by the posted deadline. Before applying for development of a course, the faculty must have completed training for MDC Online. Requests for exceptions will be considered with respect to faculty with prior LMS training. Faculty must complete the development of the course within one year except for extenuating circumstances not caused by the faculty member. Should the course not be completed within this timeframe, it will be offered to other faculty for development. A faculty member can be a developer for a maximum of 4 courses. There will be a maximum of two (2) co-developers per course. Courses with more than two (2) co-developers per the terms of the previous agreement ending August 22, 2008 will be grandfathered. Developers and co-developers must be added through the RFD process.

- 1. After consultation with UFMDC, a team composed of MDC Online faculty developers and management will be designated by the Vice Provost for Academic Affairs to review proposals and recommend developers to the Executive Vice President and Provost.
- 2. If no full-time faculty have responded to the RFD, the College may hire a non-faculty instructional designer.
- 3. Faculty will be allowed time for course development consistent with the levels and content of development.

- 4. Developers must teach their on-line course(s) at least once per academic year to maintain their developer status.
- 5. The parties will mutually agree on a review process for master courses.

C. Development of Courses.

In addition to the development of course content, in alignment with college-wide course competencies, developers are responsible for developing materials such as assignments, tests/quizzes, discussion boards, course syllabi, grade books, course calendars and will provide methods of meeting all course requirements (such as service learning, exit exams) where applicable. Master courses must include at least one proctored assessment.

There are three levels of development:

- 1. Developer I is a faculty member who creates an MDC online course by developing all original materials (except publisher supplied multimedia and test bank). For classes that are over 3 credits, faculty will be compensated at a rate of (8) additional task points per additional credit.
- 2. Developer II. A Developer II is a faculty member who creates an MDC Online course by developing a combination of original material as well as adapting customized published materials.-For classes that are over 3 credits, faculty will be compensated at a rate of (5) additional task points per additional credit.
- 3. Developer III. A Developer III is a faculty member who adds minor material to a comprehensive, commercially developed course. This type of development will be the exception based upon the unique needs of the discipline. For classes that are over 3 credits, faculty will be compensated at a rate of (2) additional task points per additional credit.

D. <u>Compensation.</u>

1. Course developers will be compensated as follows:

Developer I 25 task points per 3 credit course and the right for priority selection.

Developer II 15 task points per 3 credit course and the right for priority

selection.

Developer III 1-5 task points per 3 credit course dependent on the amount

of the contribution of work.

2. Faculty will be compensated at a rate of up to (10) task points consistent with the development levels, number of faculty and sections, and the extent of required revision for annual course revisions and faculty consultation and orientation.

3. When there is a new textbook chosen for the course or when a complete revision of the master course is required, the administration will compensate faculty at a rate of up to fifteen (15) task points, consistent with the development levels, number of faculty and sections, and the extent of required revision. For classes that are over 3 credits, faculty will be compensated at a rate of (5) additional task points per additional credit.

E. Course Revisions:

To maintain the status of developer, the developer agrees to annually review the course and make revisions as appropriate. If a developer relinquishes responsibility for the course, does not fulfill the responsibilities for the course as described in this agreement, or retires, that course will be returned to RFD status.

Section VII. Textbook Selection

The main textbook, which may be in printed or digital format, (or more in the case of bundled texts and ancillary instructional materials) for MDC Online courses shall be selected by the course developer with input from other full-time faculty teaching the course. If no main textbook is required, the developer will identify at least three recommended supplemental texts and ancillary instructional materials consistent with the course content. Faculty shall consider affordability when selecting textbooks and instructional materials, including Open Educational Resources (OER).

The text and other materials selected must be available in formats accessible to students with disabilities in compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA); Section 508 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 as amended; and other applicable state and federal statutes. The chairperson will ensure that faculty have access to resources to verify that textbooks and materials comply with the above referenced laws and regulations.

Course developers may not participate in the selection of a text they have authored or coauthored as the textbook for the course unless other full-time faculty select the text or the text has been selected at any MDC Campus.

APPENDIX D

ON-LINE BLENDED COURSES

Section I. Definition

Blended courses are courses that use a combination of face-to-face and online delivery. In accordance with Florida Department of Education definition of "hybrid blended" courses, a minimum of 30 percent and maximum of 79 percent of the direct instruction of the course is facilitated and delivered using technology where the instructor and student are separated by time, space or both. Courses of two credits or more may be scheduled as blended courses.

Blended courses are part of the departmental schedule of courses. Selection, class size, points, and textbooks are as for departmental courses. Although textbooks for blended courses will be consistent with departmental selections, should the departmental textbook be inadequate for the alternative delivery component of the course, departmental faculty teaching the blended course may select an alternative text with agreement of a majority of the departmental faculty.

Section II. Teaching Blended Courses

Faculty must achieve blended certification by successfully completing a training course through CIOL. The course will address redesigning courses for blended delivery. Proficiency in the College's LMS is also required. Faculty members who have MDC Online certification will be exempted from this certification requirement.

A list of faculty who are certified to teach blended courses will be posted on the MDC portal in the Faculty Resources section. The list will be updated three times per year (prior to course selection each term). Faculty must be certified prior to selecting a blended course during the course selection process.

Section III. Scheduling and Course Selection

Blended courses will be part of the traditional department schedule. The face-to-face time and the online time will be listed in a course schedule prior to the faculty selection process. All required meeting time must be accounted for by scheduling face-to-face meetings or by use of the LMS.

Section IV. Provisions for Evaluating Faculty

Classroom observations for the face-to-face portion of the blended class will be conducted utilizing the traditional class observation form. Any observation of the on-line components of the course will be conducted using the jointly developed on-line observation form/rubric and procedures.

Section V. Course Standards

Courses must meet quality standards which will be developed jointly by the College and UFMDC.

APPENDIX E Program for Exception to the Doctorate (PED)

The Program for Exception to the Doctorate (PED) is for faculty who do not hold a doctorate or MFA yet desire to advance in rank to Professor. The PED may be proposed by faculty in any rank. Faculty utilizing the PED must still meet the graduate credit requirement or exception thereto for the ranks below Professor.

General Principles and Essential Characteristics

The PED project must include a demonstration component. The PED project, like a doctoral program, should include academic rigor, a considerable investment of time, thought and effort, and that the work has merit as determined by an individual or group. The program should be relevant to the primary professional responsibilities of the faculty member and fulfill a College, campus, or department need.

PED Plan Proposal

To apply for the PED the faculty member must submit a proposal which includes a professional development plan that details the following:

- 1. Rationale: The rationale should explain why an exception program rather than a traditional doctoral program is more appropriate to the faculty member's professional development and is a contribution to the discipline and the College.
- 2. Goals and Outcomes: The goals and outcomes statement should list the specific goals and outcomes that will result from the proposal. Outcomes should be measurable and detailed.
- 3. Work Plan and Implementation Timeline: In this section, faculty will explain how they will meet the requirements of the PED. In addition, the components and timeline for the proposed project will be described. The plan must culminate in the completion and demonstration of the project.
- 4. Assessment: A description of all components of the assessment process and any methodology planned to determine levels of success.
- 5. Supporting Documentation (optional): Any supporting documentation for the plan as applicable to assist in determining the plan's merit.

Demonstration Project

The demonstration project is the culmination of the PED. In it faculty members should demonstrate how their efforts have expanded their knowledge base, provided professional development, and benefited students and the College.

The project should be related to the program of study, to the teaching discipline of the faculty member and should support the faculty member's professional development goals. Faculty members may create and implement a new special project, or may incorporate the performance or body of significant creative work or publication related to the program of study into the project.

Because of the diversity of possible demonstration projects, each will be judged on its own merit. Faculty members are encouraged to be innovative in their approach. However, all projects should include the majority of the following outcomes: enhanced content knowledge; application to the learning environment; new or enhanced instructional strategies; enhanced knowledge of the learner including learning theory, learning styles; acquired subject-specific pedagogy; acquired knowledge and skills to infuse technology into the learning environment; enhanced knowledge and understanding of the creative process, including creative problem solving; and in the arts, exploration of the medium; significant contribution(s) to the field; enhancement of student learning and a product or demonstration component available to colleagues in the field.

Application Process

The faculty member shall submit a proposal for the PED via the Department Chairperson to the Faculty Dean by March 15 for a program of study beginning in the Fall Term and October 15 for a program of study beginning in the Spring Term.

The Faculty Dean shall send all proposals to the Associate Provost for Faculty Initiatives who then forwards proposals to the college-wide PED Review Committee.

The PED Review Committee is a standing committee. Members will serve a three-year term. This 5-member committee will include faculty jointly appointed by UFMDC and the College. Every effort will be made to insure that one (1) member of the committee holds an MFA degree. Up to two additional voting discipline specialists may be added to the Committee at the committee's discretion as necessary for consideration of specific proposals. Faculty submitting a proposal may request that a non-voting discipline expert participate during committee deliberations. Replacements for the PED Review (Standing) Committee are to follow the same selection and appointment process. The Chairperson of the committee shall be selected by members of the committee.

The Committee shall make a recommendation based on its findings and will comment on the merits of the project. This recommendation will be forwarded to the Lead Faculty Dean. A final response from the Lead Faculty Dean approving or not approving the proposal will be made within twenty (20) working days of receiving it from the PED Review Committee. The Dean's approval of the project will serve as the final decision for the duration of the plan. Non approvals will be accompanied by commentary which may include recommendations for revision(s).

Programs that are not approved may be revised and resubmitted in subsequent semesters.

Requirements for Reporting PED Progress

During the implementation process at each anniversary of the plan's approval, faculty implementing multi-year proposals will submit annual progress reports to the PED Review Committee. These reports will include all proposed implementation steps completed to date, progress as compared to the proposed timeline, and any other critical indicators or progress. If the faculty member requests modifications to the proposal, the committee will make a recommendation of their findings to the Dean. The Lead Faculty Dean will make the final decision for approval of the modifications.

Requirements for the Award of the PED

To certify the completion of the PED, the final demonstration project must be submitted to the PED Review Committee. The candidate will submit a written description of the project and will also appear before the Committee to present the project. The Lead Dean will be invited to attend the presentation. As in a dissertation process, the Committee may ask for clarification and explanation of project components.

The PED Review Committee will certify that the program has been completed according to the approved criteria and submits a recommendation to the Lead Faculty Dean. The Dean reviews the certification, verifies the completion of the PED, and notifies Human Resources within ten (10) working days of receipt of the certification.

APPENDIX F

CONFLICT OF INTEREST/OUTSIDE EMPLOYMENT NOTIFICATION

Conflict of Interest/Outside Employment Notification Form

Name:	Employee ID:
Department/School:	Campus:
☐ I am not engaged in any outside e	employment activities for which I am compensated.
	ent activities for which I am compensated. t outside employment activities in which you are
	Submit

Please update as needed.

THANK YOU

INDEX

Academic freedom, 2 Labor/Management cooperation, 37 Leaves, 51-57 Access to Information, 4 Addendum to performance review, 28 Management rights, 58 MDC resources, 3 Appeal of performane review, 28 Arbitration, 40 Non-discrimination, 5, 37 Banked points, 52, 55, 68 Notice to Union, 22 Board of Trustees, 1, 4, 5, 30, 32, 42, 43, Office, 3, 11-14, 22 60, 71, 80 Office hours, 11-13, 20 On-line blended courses, 88 Class cancellation, 19 Class size, 7, 69, 84, 88 Other conditions of employment, 14 Clinic courses, 10 Outside employment, 6, 7, 92 Compensation, 64-71 Overloads, 9, 12, 13, 66 Continuing contract, 25, 26, 29-30, 64 **Parking**, 14, 78 COPE, 3 Pay periods, 70 Credit Union, 43 Performance Review, 25 **Definitions**, 23 Point Bank, 67 Domestic partner benefits, 46 Professional Development, 16-18 **DROP, 45** Professional Development Leave, 51, 52 Dues deduction, 3, 81 Program for the Exception to the Earth Ethics Institute, 14 **Doctorate (PED), 31, 89-91 Endowed Teaching Chair, 25, 31, Promotion, 31-33, 64** 33-36, 39 Purge rolls, 77 Exclusive bargaining agent, 59 Recording of Presentations, 50 Faculty load, 8, 45 Retirement, 44, 45 Faculty ranks, 31 Self assessment, 25-27 Faculty schedules, 11, 77 Seniority, 7, 66 Faculty transfer, 15 Sick Leave Pool, 55 Faculty visitation, 27 Small Class Size, 69 Family medical leave, 43, 56 Strike, 6 Final rating, 28 Student Evaluations, 26, 78 Fringe benefits, 43 Substitutes, 64, 65 Goals, 25 Syllabus, 77 Grades, 77 **Textbook Selection, 74** Graduation, 57, 76 **Tuition Reimbursement, 44** Grandfathered, 67-69 **Union Business. 3** Grievance, 38-42 Union Leave, 5 MDC Online, 84-87 Honors College, 14, 74

Whistleblowers, 5

Work Expectations, 76-78

Instructional hours, 10, 11, 23

Intellectual property, 47-50

Insurance benefits, 43